TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

School of Business and Governance

Department of Law

Armand Fazullin

THE IMPACT OF COVID-19 ON THE FUTURE OF OPEC

Thesis

International Relations

Supervisor: Javad Keypour, MA

Tallinn 2020-2021

I hereby declare that I have compiled the thesis independently and all works, important standpoints and data by other authors have been properly referenced and the same paper has not been previously presented for grading.

The document length is 13 534 words from the introduction to the end of the conclusion.

Armand Fazullin(signature, date)

Student code: 154112TASB Student e-mail address: fazullin.armand@gmail.com

Supervisor: Javad Keypour, MA: The paper conforms to requirements in force

(signature, date)

Chairman of the Defence Committee:

Permitted to the defence

(name, signature, date)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	4
ABSTRACT	5
INTRODUCTION	6
1. METHODOLOGY AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	10
2. THE ESSENCE OF OPEC AND "DECLARATION OF COOPERATION", OR SIMPL' THE NEW DEAL BETWEEN SAUDI ARABIA AND ITS NON-OPEC RIVAL RUSSIA	Y 13
2.1. OPEC+ and diversification of the global oil supply, or higher oil prices versus lower market share	16
3. OPEC+ SUSPENSION OUTCOMES AND THE U.S. ACCESSION INTO THE OPEC+ ALLIANCE	- 19
4. THE FORMATION PERSPECTIVES OF AN OIL SUPPLY-MANAGING ALLIANCE AMONG U.SSAUDI ARABIA-RUSSIA	21
4.1. The relations of the USA and Russia	21
4.1.1. The consequences of the 2020 U.S. presidential elections	26
4.2. The relations of the USA and Saudi Arabia	27
4.2.1. Period of tensions and cracks in the bilateral alliance	28
4.2.2. Current relations	30
4.2.3. Looking to the future: the consequences of the 2020 U.S. presidential elections	32
4.3. The U.S. legal system and No Oil Producing and Exporting Cartels (NOPEC) acts	33
4.4. The U.S. market participants' rights	35
CONCLUSION	37
LIST OF REFERENCES	41
APPENDIX 1. NON-EXCLUSIVE LICENSE	

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author wishes to express his sincere gratitude to his supervisor, Javad Keypour, for his enthusiasm for the thesis, his constant support, encouragement, patient guidance and advice he has provided throughout the author's time as his student. The author is limitlessly happy to have the supervisor who worried so much about author's work, was ready to provide him with constant guidance and responded to the author's questions critically and quickly. Also, the author would like to acknowledge the defence committee members for their contribution through their constructive comments and recommendations. Finally, the author wants to express his gratitude to his family and friends for all the unconditional support in this very intense and unusual academic year.

ABSTRACT

The Organisation of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) has been known as a key actor on the global oil market. However, the advent of newcomers, particularly the United States, has impacted the manoeuvrability of OPEC in recent decades, and the OPEC member countries made a tactical coalition with Russia to manage the price within the OPEC-plus framework. Nevertheless, the COVID-19 outbreak at the beginning of 2020 necessitated the expansion of OPEC-plus to the U.S. as well. Recent studies have provided insight into the performance of OPEC in the post-American shale boom. However, the impact of COVID-19 on OPEC and non-OPEC cooperation has not been discussed yet, especially within the framework of founding a new institution. This paper deals with the political complexities of an oil supply-managing alliance creation among Saudi Arabia, Russia, and the U.S. in the post-COVID-19 era. Applying the qualitative research method, the results of the paper show that the establishment of such an alliance faces significant challenges. Current political U.S.-Russia relations defy formation of such an alliance and the U.S. legal structure also demonstrates intolerance to artificial oil price regulation which prevents its participations in collective market management. The fatality of the divergence of goals and politico-economic strategies in dealing with the oil in these countries is another challenge. If such a scenario continues, the formation of a new oil supply-managing alliance is improbable in the short-term.

Key words: OPEC, COVID-19, oil market, supply-manager, bilateral relations.

INTRODUCTION

Today, oil is one of the main world energy resources and the largest object of global trade (NS Energy 2015, Desjardins 2018). This commodity, and particularly, the oil market has a significant impact on both the global and national economies as its demand and supply balance has a direct correlation to global economic development. Despite recent advancements in the renewable energy sector, the production and consumption of oil have been also constantly growing within the expansion of the world economy. As a result, nowadays, oil exports tend to form important shares of budget receipts of many national economies, while control over this commodity and means of its transportation has a significant influence on international relations, world geopolitics, and in particular, political relations.

Since the Middle East emerged as a new oil epicentre after the World War II, one of the key actors of the global oil market has been the members of the Organisation of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) whose aim has been securing members' economic prosperity and stabilising the oil markets by the coordination of joint oil policies (OPEC 2020). Their significance can be especially highlighted in the 1970s oil crises when OPEC decisions challenged the entire national economic safety of the U.S. and resulted in dramatic oil prices shifts. Since then, OPEC has held the role of an oil supply-manager whose oil policy has had a defining impact on oil markets stability and price formation. However, post-energy crises aims of non-OPEC countries to decrease their dependence on OPEC and technical advancements have led to the gradual competition intensification and complication of international relations.

In recent years, the U.S. shale oil revolution and its accession to the market became the key factors affecting OPEC's dominance which, in turn, in 2016, forced the OPEC member countries to hammer a coalition with another major oil producer, Russia, to manage the market within the Declaration of Cooperation (DoC). This intergovernmental alliance between the OPEC and non-OPEC member countries, also known as OPEC-plus (OPEC+), resulted in a bigger market

control. The key parties of the OPEC+ have been Saudi Arabia, the dominant producer of OPEC, and Russia, widely seen as the informal leader of the non-OPEC member countries (Hiro 2020).

Although OPEC+ displayed a successful performance at the beginning, its effectiveness was hampered by subsequent factors. The continued expansion of the U.S. as the top oil producer and the imposition of U.S. sanctions against some of the OPEC's members have been two U.S.-driven factors shattering the power of OPEC+ (Tsegoev and Ivanov 2019). This was intensified with the outbreak of coronavirus (COVID-19) which, in turn, resulted in massive shutdowns of national economies and almost a 30 per cent contraction of the global oil demand in March and April 2020, causing a chaos and full-scale economic crisis in both global economy and oil markets (Mishra, et al. 2020, OECD 2020, Sertin 2020). Finally, the fatality of the pandemic's impact became devastating when the disagreements between Saudi Arabia and Russia regarding the further production reductions resulted in the temporary suspension of the OPEC+ cooperation in March 2020.

Although any cooperation between OPEC+ and the U.S. had been unimaginable, especially, since Trump has always criticised the OPEC+ cooperation framework, OPEC double plus (OPEC++) was established when the U.S and some other G20 oil producers joined the coalition to avoid a complete collapse of the global oil market and help world economy confront the impacts of COVID-19 pandemic (DiChristopher 2018). The formation of such cooperation has resulted in debates raising the question if the traditional actor of the oil market, OPEC, has lost its power to manage the market in favour of the new "troika" (Saudi Arabia-U.S.-Russia). This question becomes more vivid considering the fact that the cumulative production of the troika in April 2020 was 34,5 Mb/d which is more than the whole production of OPEC, 29,3 Mb/d, at the end of 2019 (EIA 2020c, 2020d, Trading Economics 2020). This gives the trio a higher level of power to manage the market in contrast to OPEC, especially because these three actors have almost the same production level as the thirteen-member state organisation of OPEC which has an unequal capacity but the same veto power in decision-making procedure (OPEC 2020).

The **aim** of this research is to study a form of collaboration among the major actors of the global oil market, i.e. Saudi Arabia, Russia, and the United States. It is known that historically the OPEC countries were the hegemons on the global oil market. However, the recent developments on the oil markets and competition intensification pushed the petrostates to respond by forming the OPEC+ coalition with another major producer, Russia, to secure their diminishing influence

on the market. Finally, it seems because of COVID-19 implications OPEC+ might evolve now into a different format: the establishment of cooperation among the U.S., Saudi Arabia, and Russia. Therefore, this paper is going to study whether this coalition can exercise a bigger dominance and replace OPEC, or the latter will still exist in the short-term in the context of COVID-19 influence. Qualitative research methods have been chosen to accomplish the aim of this study. The research method of this paper is thematic analysis.

The topic of OPEC survival has become highly relevant in recent years. The U.S. shale revolution and its industry resilience to OPEC's tactical dumping in 2014-2016 against the U.S. producers pointed at the alliance's loss of dominance and power on the global energy markets (Hanewald 2017). At the same time, in 2017, Van de Graaf argued in his article that claims of OPEC's demise are still misguided (Graaf 2017). Although the establishment of OPEC+ rescued OPEC to some extent, it did not eliminate concerns about its future. The further progress of the U.S. shale industry and Riyadh's and Moscow's continued unilateralism within OPEC+ started to impose new threats regarding OPEC's existence (Treadgold 2019). Finally, COVID-19 crisis and OPEC+ temporary suspension has additionally intensified the entire topic. Some sources claim COVID-19 might result in the end of OPEC and establishment of a new coalition among the troika (O'Sullivan 2020).

On the other hand, for instance, Ladislaw also considers the cooperation among these actors complicated from the U.S. side (Ladislaw 2020). Nevertheless, the establishment of OPEC++ is another sign pointing at OPEC's issues concerning its 60-year paradigm and loss of market control. As a result, it is going to be hardly difficult for OPEC to rebalance the market while achieving higher revenues and preserving the market share during COVID-19 crisis as well as in post-COVID-19 period. According to Meredith (2020), this questions OPEC's purpose and its membership coherence again, particularly, considering the trio's cumulative production in the contrast to thirteen-member OPEC who have unequal outputs but same veto powers.

Finally, the OPEC's key power, Saudi Arabia, shows no intentions in saving OPEC at its own cost anymore: this becomes evident from its price war in March 2020 and the Kingdom's intolerance to noncompliance over OPEC+ production cuts (Meredith 2020). Considering these contradictions, the **research question** is if COVID-19 crisis can trigger the establishment of a strategic collaboration among the U.S., Saudi Arabia, and Russia and thus, a new oil-supply managing alliance instead of OPEC. The corresponding **hypothesis** of this research is that

despite the crushing impacts of recent developments in the U.S. oil industry and COVID-19 on OPEC's power, OPEC++ deal will not result in the establishment of a new strategic coalition among the trio instead of OPEC due to legal and political barriers.

The structure of the paper is as follows. In the first chapter, the paper determines the methodology, methods, and theoretical framework of the research. In the second chapter, the evolutional role of OPEC on the global oil market and reasons for the establishment of OPEC+ coalition are discussed. Besides, the paper evaluates further contribution of OPEC+ and its role on the global oil market, and discusses the U.S. impact on the OPEC+ cooperation. In chapter three, COVID-19 impact on the global oil market and OPEC+ evolution to OPEC++ is studied. Chapter four focuses on the perspectives of formation of a new oil-supply managing alliance among the U.S., Saudi Arabia, and Russia in the post-COVID-19 period instead of OPEC. It includes the multilevel political analysis of the U.S.-Russia's and the U.S.-Saudi Arabia's bilateral relations, analysis of individual geopolitical aims within their energy policies, and the probable development scenarios of their energy policies in the post-COVID-19 period. Also, the participation possibility of the U.S. in such an oil-supply managing alliance in terms of its legal system and features of market structure is discussed in this chapter. Finally, the conclusion sums up the study and defines which aspects influence positively and negatively the establishment of strategic cooperation among these three countries.

1. METHODOLOGY AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

Thematic analysis is a qualitative research method which is used for studying the research question of the paper complying the standard procedure of this method (Gibbs 2008, Bergström 2010). Different primary sources as official documents and statistics, secondary sources as published papers, think tank reports and scientific articles have been studied as key data sources. Thus, OPEC, EIA, Baker Hughes statistics have been selected to evaluate the performance of the major actors of the oil market. Published papers, articles, and think tank reports have helped gather information regarding certain geopolitical events, analyse foreign policies of Saudi Arabia, the U.S., and Russia towards each other, and scenarios of their development in the future.

Then, the organisation of found data in a systematic and meaningful way has helped generate initial codes which usually reduce a lot of data into organised chunks of meaning. Searching for themes — a pattern which captures key aspects of the data and/or research question — has been the next step of the method: sorting of codes has helped generate potential common themes. Thus, identical codes have been collected under certain themes which have determined the character of bilateral relations between these three countries, their geopolitical aims, and other features of their policies. The further study of themes has helped detect the degree of political hostility between Russia and the U.S., interdependency between Saudi Arabia and the U.S., probable scenarios of their energy policies developed in the post-COVID-19 period, and legal limitations and obstacles which complicate the U.S. participation in a collective market management. Data and themes are reviewed to prove the complexity of the establishment of a new oil-supply managing collaboration among these countries instead of weakening OPEC. Finally, the themes are organised in an order which clarifies answer for paper's research question.

Thematic analysis has its advantages and disadvantages. The key weakness of the method is a low reliability due to a broad diversity of interpretations from different authors (Guest, Mac

Queen and Namey 2012). In this paper, a counter-argument has been made in the key themes within simultaneous studying of different primary and secondary sources from diverse sources and authors. For instance, the analysis of bilateral relations between Russia and the U.S. has been made based on Eastern and Western sources. The pros of the method are, for example, its flexibility which makes it suitable for studies in energy fields where usually qualitative and quantitative data is used.

The main theory of this research bases on one of the most modern conceptions of international and political relations – neoliberal institutionalism. The emphasis of this international relations (IR) theory is set on the explanation of the existence of cooperation in IR despite a strong competition and conflicts between countries. The theory states that institutions create a basis for security and stability of economic relations, while the legalisation process of IR comes from the juridical ideology: respect of rule of law results in a better security.

According to Mitrany (2001), transboundary organisations replace states as a mechanism for satisfying common needs. He also claims that the positive and constructive cooperation results in a natural growth of common activities and administrative goals which means that collaboration of countries in one particular sphere supports expansion to other creating a "spillover" effect. Moreover, an important contribution into institutional research has been made by an analyst D. North who defines institutions as "the rules of the game in a society or, more formally, the humanly devised constraints that shape human interaction" (North 1990). He describes how different practices create formal and informal constraints that cause the formal development of institutions.

Earlier versions of institutionalism assume that such international institutions can help states collaborate by creating grounds for international cooperation. Neoliberal institutionalism, in turn, responds on realist pessimism criticism by explaining why in an anarchical society states follow rules under certain conditions and not other. Neoliberals consider that prospects for international collaboration are generally better than realism allows and promotion of cooperation is still possible with the help of international institutions, though anarchy — the absence of common government in global politics — is the main obstacle for the willingness of rationally egoistic states to collaborate. This, in turn, results in the belief of states that no central agency can force them to collaborate (Axelrod and Keohane 1985). Therefore, states — who chase achievement of

the greatest possible individual gains — may collaborate, yet the absence of central government causes the next cooperation preventing problem: cheating. Thus, neoliberalism studies how different institutions can help states overcome that particular barrier within joint action in the anarchical environment. Compliance of states in anarchy, in turn, is the key problem when it comes to prospects of collaboration.

Additionally, neoliberalism considers that advanced democracies — the ones holding the widest range of common political, economic, and military interests — can exercise political-economic cooperation. This results in greater absolute gains for them which become more probable within the collaboration. As an outcome, the bigger amount of common interests decreases concerns about future conflicts and relative achievement of gains. Moreover, according to the theory, advanced democracies' economic arrangements are concentrated in larger political-strategic alliances. Concentration promotes compliance and respect to rules of any cooperative agreements.

Within the development of institutionalism, legally-binding institutions have been established to create transparent and predictable game rules within a market economy. There is, for example, the World Trade Organisation (WTO) which sets certain international norms and practices for competition promotion. However, the influence on energy trade has been weak: since the oil shocks in the 1970s, oil trade has been de facto exempted from the principles of WTO due to petrostates' sovereignty over natural resources, while some of the OPEC's majors like Iran, and Iraq have not been WTO members for a long time. The paper uses this theory as it sets grounds to explain cooperation among international actors.

2. THE ESSENCE OF OPEC AND "DECLARATION OF COOPERATION", OR SIMPLY THE NEW DEAL BETWEEN SAUDI ARABIA AND ITS NON-OPEC RIVAL RUSSIA

In order to understand the current situation on the global oil market and the essence of the OPEC++ format, it is important to study the OPEC's and OPEC+ evolution as an oil supply manager on the global oil market.

OPEC is a voluntary intergovernmental economic organisation that was created by five oilproducing countries in 1960 (OPEC). The purpose of four Middle Eastern countries, Iraq, Iran, Kuwait, Saudi Arabia, and a Latin American Venezuela was to protect their national interests due to the intensification of global competition, strengthen national sovereignties over their key natural reserves, improve national economies and economic independence. This organisation was established to confront the hegemony of transnational oil companies, also known as the "Seven Sisters", which was formed by the five American oil giants, the British Petroleum, and the Anglo-Dutch Royal Dutch Shell and is known to have operated primarily in the interests of the Western countries (Sampson 1975).

Today, the organisation consists of 13 Member Countries which try to achieve their objectives by the unification and coordination of their oil supply policies with the help of different methods and instruments to ensure global oil prices stability, secure fair and stable oil prices for their oil producers, and provide them with a sustainable income (OPEC 2020). Its economic significance is defined by the OPEC's share of global proven oil reserves which was, according to the official sources, 79 per cent of global proven oil reserves in 2018 (OPEC). Furthermore, according to the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), the OPEC member counties produce approximately 35 per cent of the global petroleum, while their global exports share comprises about 60 per cent of the total oil traded globally (EIA 2020a, 2020b).

And finally, the main reason why the research was commenced from the analysis of OPEC is Saudi Arabia, one of the OPEC's Founding Members, which is one of the biggest oil producers and exporters in the world and is also known to be the biggest oil producer in the organisation (EIA 2020). Because of its geographical location and a low oil extraction cost in the Middle East, Saudi Arabia is known to have had historically the greatest spare capacities (up to two million barrels/day) which give the Kingdom an opportunity to effectively influence the global oil market within a very short period of time (up to 30 days). One of such recent examples is the global oil crisis in 2014-2015 when Saudi Arabia, despite opposition from many other highly dependent on oil revenues OPEC members, decided to increase its oil production and flood the market with a cheaper oil (EIA 2020e). Thus, OPEC's Saudi Arabia is considered to be highly influential and unpredictable player on the global oil market and plays a role of a "central oil bank" which regulates its oil production policy in its own interests studied further.

Judging by the historical experience, OPEC tends to have had a key impact on the global oil market and oil price determination. In order to effectively manage the global oil market, contribute into the global oil prices stabilisation and secure the member counties' oil incomes, OPEC has been coordinating the unique mutual oil production target policy which is regularly overseen by the member countries according to the global oil demand and supply balance. Saudi Arabia, in turn, is known to have played a key role in the determination of the OPEC's oil policy and is widely seen as the organisation's informal leader (Bradshaw, Graaf and Connolly 2020).

However, although OPEC acquired a strong economic power in the beginning by exercising even a monopolistic role in the 1970s (the peak of which was the oil crisis in 1973), a serious political and economic confrontation with the world superpower USA., namely, when OPEC was able to challenge national economic safety of the entire country, has influenced OPEC from a negative perspective in the long term. As a result, international energy security topics became highly relevant in the U.S., the non-OPEC countries started to seek for bigger energy independence from OPEC, and the U.S. and the European countries increased investments in the development of own oil industries and new projects (Verrastro and Caruso 2013).

Having analysed the historical evolution of OPEC after the 1973 oil crisis, the author considers that the further competition intensification on the global oil market has undermined the OPEC's oil supply-manager role and seems to have been a reason for a new intergovernmental

cooperation establishment between OPEC and 11 non-OPEC countries (OPEC's historical competitors) under the "Declaration of Cooperation" in 2016, also known as OPEC+. This cooperation format was created in response to the recent expansion of the U.S. shale oil industry within the 2010s shale revolution to contribute into a stabilisation of the oil market by decreasing the global oil supply production by approximately 1,8 million barrels per day (Mb/d) and help ascertain a bigger economic influence of OPEC on the global energy market (OPEC 2016).

Besides, the paper considers one of the main features of this new cooperation was an accession to OPEC+ of another major oil producer Russia — one of the OPEC's historical competitors and the biggest oil producer at that time — which voluntarily agreed to adjust the production by 0,3 Mb/d, making it almost a 54-per cent of the non-OPEC decrease (Soldatkin, Gamal and Lawler 2016). The 2016's commencement of the OPEC+ cooperation might be assessed as mutually beneficial as Saudi Arabia, being the dominant member of OPEC and global top oil producer, succeeded to gain a bigger influence and predictability regarding the Moscow's oil production policies, and Russia was able to make sure that OPEC would finally decrease its oil output that, as might have been expected then, would eventually eliminate the oil glut caused by the global oil crisis in the middle of 2010s and shift global oil prices. Additionally, it is important to emphasise the new cooperation with OPEC was vitally important for Russia as its economy was experiencing a serious financial crisis and rouble depreciation at that period of time which was a result of the strong global oil prices decline and introduction of new U.S. sanctions in the context of the Ukrainian conflict and Crimean annexation (Damodaran, Thakkar and Aiyer 2020).

Finally, oil giants were interested in the stabilisation of oil markets, securing their market shares, and constructive supply-managing cooperation in the context of the rapid development of the U.S. shale oil industry which has recently become a significant threat for both Saudi Arabia and Russia, and in particular, after the U.S. lifted its 40-year oil exports embargo starting from January 2016 and evolved into one of the crucial players on the global oil market (Egan 2016). According to EIA, by December 2016, the U.S. crude oil production was 8,85 Mb/d, while Saudi Arabia's and Russia's was 10,5 Mb/d and 10,88 Mb/d, respectively (EIA 2017, 2020e, 2020f).

2.1. OPEC+ and diversification of the global oil supply, or higher oil prices versus lower market share

The paper considers that in his Forbes article, Ariel Cohen, a political scientist, gives a rational definition regarding the OPEC's significance on the changing global oil market (2018):

There once was a time when OPEC did not need to rely on outside producers to achieve its policy goals. That time has passed. The old OPEC is dead, and OPEC+ now stands in its place [...]."

The competition intensification on the global oil market since the 1970s and the recent progress in the U.S. shale oil industry which was caused by the continuous high oil prices in the first half of the 2010s seem to have seriously undermined OPEC's power and its 60-year paradigm. Both Cohen and Shaffer, a professor with the Centre for Eurasian, Russian and East European Studies at Georgetown University, emphasise the organisation's fall and inability to "reign" and control further the global oil market (Shaffer 2015, OPEC).

However, the new OPEC+ intergovernmental cooperation which succeeded to work on a summit basis without establishing a new organisation appears to have allowed OPEC, namely Saudi Arabia, to manage its oil policy aims more effectively and contribute into a better stabilisation of global oil market. Having analysed the dynamics of the global oil prices during the period from January 2017 (when the OPEC+ production adjustments were made) to March 2020 (when OPEC+ faced temporary suspension), the paper suggests pointing out lesser volatility on the global oil market in comparison to the period of 2010-2016. The OPEC+ voluntary production adjustments have contributed into the elimination of the massive global oil surplus which occurred during the 2014-2015 oil crisis (when Saudi Arabia decided to increase its production and flood the market with cheaper oil, thus actually commencing dumping of the U.S. shale oil producers and reduction of the global oil overproduction at the end of 2018), helped global oil prices stabilise averagely in the range of 55-70 USD/barrel (Brent oil) — a price range suitable for both consumers and producers according to Carlos Pascual, a senior vice president and energy expert at IHS Markit, — and finally resulted in a faster recovery of supply and demand balance (Egan 2015, Petroff 2019, EIA 2020b). Thus, according to Yuri Bobylev et al., the head

of Gaidar Institute for Economic Policy, the OPEC+ production adjustment agreements and their implementations have recently become a significant stabilising factor on the global oil market and a reason for the global oil prices shift and their stabilisation in the certain range (Bobylev 2020, Bobylev, Kaukin and Miller 2020).

Besides the positive outcomes OPEC+ achieved, it is also important to study negative factors that the cooperation between Saudi Arabia and Russia, and other OPEC+ countries has faced since its commencement. The paper considers one of the main factors which has negatively affected the OPEC+ framework was the further gradual development and advancement of the U.S. shale oil industry: the commencement of the OPEC+ member countries' 1,8 Mb/d (agreed at the first OPEC and non-OPEC Ministerial Meeting in December 2016) and 1,2 Mb/d (agreed at the fifth OPEC and non-OPEC Ministerial Meeting in December 2018) production adjustments resulted in both the reduction of the global oil supply and the general increase in global oil prices (OPEC 2019, Bobylev 2020). As an outcome, recovering oil prices appear to have stimulated the growth of the U.S. shale rigs again after the 2014-2015 oil crisis: the number of active rigs almost doubled and increased from 477 (as of December 2016) to 888 (as of October 2018 when the signs of global oil oversupply appeared again) (Baker Hughes 2020, EIA 2020b). Thus, since the commencement of the OPEC+ cooperation, Saudi Arabia and Russia main competitor's crude oil production has faced recovery: for the first time, it exceeded the level of 10 Mb/d in October 2017 (which was the highest value since the 2014-2015 oil crisis) and made a peak of almost 12,9 Mb/d in November 2019 (EIA 2020f). The USA has become the evident leader in the crude oil production by 2020, leaving its Russian and Saudi Arabian competitors behind (Defterios 2019). Besides this, according to the official data, its total petroleum net imports experienced a strong reduction from 9,44 Mb/d in 2010 to 0,53 Mb/d in 2019 and the oil imports from the OPEC countries have recently been at historical lows since 1973 (EIA 2020).

Additionally to this, it is important to emphasise another pivotal aspect in the U.S. shale industry. Namely, although the peaks in the U.S. rig count were reached in October 2018 (888 rigs) and the number of installations further decreased to 677 by the end of 2019, the U.S. crude oil production continued strengthening in the background of Saudi Arabia's and Russia's (OPEC+) production adjustments (Baker Hughes 2020, EIA 2020f). Such a tendency appears to have been a sign of a growing U.S. fracking production efficiency, concentration on the development of present wells, and a decreasing marginal cost of the U.S. shale oil production (Tsegoev 2018,

Erlingsen and Bertelsen 2019). Moreover, the continuous development of the U.S. crude oil production has been also followed by Washington's recent aggressive displacement policy which was directed against OPEC's Iran and Venezuela (Talley, Bender and Vyas 2019, BBC 2019). And finally, the last factor which negatively affected OPEC+ and in particular, Russia's and Saudi Arabia's positions on the global oil market, was the rapidly growing U.S. crude oil exports which have continued flooding the global oil market since the 40-year oil export ban was lifted: within four years, the U.S. crude oil exports increased from 0,39 Mb/d in January 2016 to 3,7 Mb/d in February 2020 which was almost a 10-time shift (Egan 2016, EIA 2020). Thus, the U.S. became a petroleum exporter as of September and October 2019 with the crude oil exports forming almost half of total petroleum exported (EIA 2020).

The continuous global oil expansion of the U.S. is known to have created significant pressure on OPEC+ and caused serious contradictions inside the alliance in the context of production adjustments deepening, and might have even forced indirectly some members to leave (Ulrichsen 2018, Carpenter 2020). Thus, although a 1,2-Mb/d production adjustment agreement was achieved, the negotiations at the fifth OPEC+ meeting in December 2018 were complicated by Moscow's uncertain position regarding Russia's production cut, Saudi Arabia's refusal to exempt Iran from voluntary production adjustments (due to geopolitical reasons), and the disagreement of some smaller OPEC members to cut more. Furthermore, it seems that the negotiations at the seventh OPEC+ meeting to adjust their production cuts deepening up to 1,7 Mb/d appear to have succeeded only due to Saudi-Arabia's willingness to voluntarily cut additional 0,4 Mb/d and exclusion of a lease condensate from production cuts (Tsegoev and Ivanov 2019, OPEC 2019). As a result, although OPEC+ has been constantly lowering its production ceiling, the sanctions against Iran and Venezuela and a growing oil supply of U.S. has been de facto gradually substituting OPEC+ supply on the global oil market, thus levelling the alliance's efforts and undermining its oil supply-manager role. This fact was one of the main reasons why the OPEC+ cooperation finally faced a temporary suspension in March 2020 when Saudi Arabia and Russia failed to agree on additional production adjustments in the context of a 30-per cent global oil demand contraction caused by the unexpected COVID-19 pandemic (Razzouk, et al. 2020, Sertin 2020).

3. OPEC+ SUSPENSION OUTCOMES AND THE U.S. ACCESSION INTO THE OPEC+ ALLIANCE

The outbreak of COVID-19 in China at the end of 2019 and its further spread over the globe are known to have had a devastating impact on the global economy and, in particular, global oil demand (The World Bank 2020). The contracted oil demand resulted in a sharp decline in oil prices, and below zero in some cases (Elliott 2020). Since January 2020, Brent oil price contracted from 69,46 USD/barrel to 19,33 USD/barrel as of April 21, 2020, which was a 72-per cent decrease throughout four months and the lowest value since 1999; an American West Texas Intermediate (WTI) for the first time in history was traded at negative values in April 2020 (Wallace 2020). Thus, the global oil market experienced a new unexpected shock which tends to have radically undermined its stability and was causing a new oil crisis.

Furthermore, the situation on the global oil market was also critically exacerbated by the temporary suspension of the OPEC+ voluntary production agreements in March 2020 when finally Russia refused from Saudi Arabia's demands to deepen OPEC+ production adjustments (Meredith 2020). Russia's refusal was immediately followed by an economic oil price war triggered by the Kingdom which held same dumping tactics as in 2014 against the U.S. shale industry amid the oil crisis thus sending the global oil prices even lower (Aboualfa 2019, Calhoun 2020). In addition to the announced discounts on oil exports, Saudi Arabia along with several other OPEC states responded on Moscow's refusal by increasing OPEC's total oil production by additional 1,8 Mb/d through March and April 2020 (Saudi Arabia's increase making 1,55 Mb/d) thus flooding the market with a cheaper oil in the background of a critically contracted global oil demand because of COVID-19 pandemic (OPEC 2020). The combination of the factors mentioned above is known to have caused a serious global oil oversupply with global oil storages being completely full: the overproduction in April and May 2020 equalled 18,16 Mb/d and 8,59 Mb/d, respectively (McDonnell 2020, OPEC 2020). As an outcome, the global market transformed into a completely free market which, according to O'Sullivan, has

actually been a desire of many OPEC+ criticising (including President D. Trump) and "No Oil Producing and Exporting Cartels (NOPEC)" act supporting U.S. officials, where every producer could decide about levels of own production (DiChristopher 2018, Brown 2019, O'Sullivan 2020).

However, the month-long devastating economic oil price war triggered by Riyadh was ended by a unique and historical deal among the world's major oil producers, Saudi Arabia, Russia, and unexpectedly, the OPEC's ardent criticiser — United States. The OPEC+ member countries succeeded to agree on a 9,7-Mb/d production cut and prolongation of their cooperation until May 2022 which was backed by the U.S. and an international forum for the Group of Twenty (G20) member states (Brower, Raval and Sheppard 2020). It is important to mention that the OPEC+ agreement was about to fail because of Mexico's (an OPEC+ member) refusal to accept a production reduction of 0,4 Mb/d, yet the U.S., unexpectedly for the international community, agreed to help Mexico by taking up to 0,3 Mb/d of OPEC+ quota (Fabian, Wingrove and Cunningham 2020). Thus, the U.S., which has often criticised OPEC's market interventions and is known to have set a political and economic pressure on the OPEC+ member countries, has de facto joined the alliance of its main oil competitors, Saudi Arabia and Russia, forming a new cooperation in the oil history (DiChristopher 2018). The total initial reduction of OPEC+, the U.S. and the other oil-producing nations (G20) was in the range of 15 Mb/d to 20 Mb/d (Tsegoev 2020).

Despite the new supply-managing cooperation has already contributed into the stabilisation of the global oil market to some extent which has allowed global oil prices to face some strengthening, the author considers further short and medium-term predictions about global oil prices tend to remain highly uncertain because of unpredicted progression of COVID-19, its influence on the global oil demand, and the outcomes of the new collaboration among Saudi Arabia, Russia and the recently emerged top oil producer and OPEC+ biggest competitor – United States. Although it seems that the weakened demand, OPEC's inability to stabilise the global oil market, and incentive to keep prices stable in the future could unite these three oil major producers for future collective collaboration to promote global energy security and economic growth, it is also important to study the bilateral relations of the U.S. with OPEC+ Saudi Arabia and Russia to define which impact they might have on the establishment of a new oil supply-managing institution among these countries in the post-COVID-19 world which could replace the traditional oil-supply manager, OPEC.

4. THE FORMATION PERSPECTIVES OF AN OIL SUPPLY-MANAGING ALLIANCE AMONG U.S.-SAUDI ARABIA-RUSSIA

As can be concluded from the above said, energy appears to be an important layer in international relations formation and geopolitics. It tends to have a certain impact on both intrastate political and economic relations which will be analysed in this chapter.

4.1. The relations of the USA and Russia

The bilateral relations of the U.S. and Russia are known to have been historically turbulent since the end of the Second World War and significantly deteriorated after Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014 and accusation in the interference in the U.S. presidential elections in 2016 (Damodaran, Thakkar and Aiyer 2020).

When it comes to the Ukrainian crisis, in addition to the other geopolitical, socio-economic and religious reasons, the former Soviet Republic and its territory has continued to maintain an important stake in Russian energy considerations and spread of its energy influence in the Black Sea region and Europe. A loss of its geopolitical control to the pro-Western government over the region would have significantly undermined the energy and economic security of Russia, and as a result, the Western influence in Ukraine might be assessed as a serious threat for Putin's administration in the context of energy dimensions. As studied above, the author considers that the high oil prices at the beginning of 2010s and the success in the U.S. shale industry seem to have also interested the pre-crisis Ukraine, where fracking was allowed unlike in many other European countries, which was planning to develop its vast oil and gas resources in a partnership with U.S. companies like Chevron to end Russian gas imports in the short term (Umbach 2014,

Osterath 2015). However, the continuous unstable situation in the conflict region forced the U.S. and other companies to refuse from their multibillion-dollar exploration projects, which appears to have been a victorious geopolitical achievement for Russia (Olearchyk 2014). Moreover, although Moscow has been trying to decrease its dependence on gas transit via Ukraine by building alternative routes like Nord Stream 2 (NS-2) and TurkStream since then (which are currently also facing U.S. sanctions), it is important to mention that the significant share of Russian gas is still being exported via its territory to the European customers (Peker and Kantchev 2019). When it comes to the Crimean energy sector, the new local government entrusted a Russian state-owned company Gazprom to manage peninsula's energy resources by "nationalising" the Crimean branch of Ukrainian state company (Umbach 2014). Thus, Ukraine, where civil confrontations are still taking place, became an energy "battlefield" of Russia's and U.S. interests.

Washington's (and its allies like the European Union, EU) response was the imposition of different type of sanctions against Russia. These sanctions also targeted the Russian energy sector which is known to have generated a weighty more than one-third (and even 46% as of 2018) revenue for the federal budget (Ageeva 2019). Thus, a collaboration with the major Russian energy companies, e.g. Rosneft, Gazprom, Gazprom Neft, Lukoil, Surgutneftegas, which access to the western capital was also sanctioned, on different Russian expensive deep water, ambitious projects in the Arctic offshore, and Siberian shale projects was banned (Paraskova 2019b). The paper considers that the lack of western technologies and foreign investments has had a negative timing impact on the development of expensive offshore and hard-to-extract areas which are considered to be potential sources for Russian energy dominance on the global energy market (Paraskova 2019a). According to the estimates of the government consulting independent Russian company "the Economic Expert Group", the economic damage from lost crude oil and gas revenues because of the U.S. sanctions cost 400 billion USD Russian economy (Pettersen 2016). The foreign companies are also known to have been damaged by these sanctions (ExxonMobil reported losing about one billion USD) (Rapoza 2015).

Russia responded by the implementation of series counter-sanctions tit-for-tat against the U.S. citizens (including officials) and its allies (EU, etc.) and introduction of food embargoes which cost American economy around 1,1 billion USD (BBC 2014). Furthermore, Pospieszna et al. argues that by politically penalising sanctioning countries, Moscow was able to shift different

some domestic industries and achieve certain socio-economic goals (Pospieszna, Skrzypczyńska and Stępień 2020).

It is also important to mention that the imposition of U.S. sanctions was also followed by a sharp double depreciation of Russian rouble and analysed above critical decline in global oil prices because of the 2014's oil glut on the global oil markets preceded by the shale oil boom in the U.S (Kottasova 2014). The combination of all these factors is known to have been a result of a financial crisis in the Russian economy (Ibid.). Furthermore, there is a conspiracy theory, considered by the Moscow Kremlin, that firstly, the plunge in oil prices was a followed by a politically motivated September 2014's mutual military deal between the U.S. and Saudi Arabia regarding the Syrian Civil War (started in 2011) which in addition to targeting Saudi Arabia's regional rival Iran (which was providing significant support to the Syrian government) and making it possible for the Kingdom to conduct a strike against it, might have also targeted Russia's diplomatic support of Syrian government and its intervention in the Ukrainian Crisis (Gutterman 2012, Topf 2014). Secondly, same political motives might have been behind Saudi Arabia's further refusal to cut (as it is used to doing during oil gluts) and even shift its crude oil production despite the serious oil glut on the markets which explained it by the absence of oil output reduction from non-OPEC countries which, in turn, included Russia claiming it would manage the crisis (Kottasova 2014, Gamal and Dahan 2014, The Guardian 2015).

Furthermore, the political relations of the U.S. and Russia significantly deteriorated after the U.S. claimed in 2016 the Russian government interfered into the U.S. presidential election campaign to boost the campaign of a Republican Donald Trump and imposed new sanctions on Russia (Sanger 2016). The White House considered Russia's move as an attack on America's trust in democracy, forced 35 Russian diplomats to leave the country, sanctioned two Russian intelligence agencies, and closed two Russian compounds in the United States (Ibid.).

As a result of this decline in U.S.-Russia relations, in the middle of 2017, the U.S. signed the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA) into law which imposed additional sanctions on Russian physical figures and companies because of its continuous "destabilising" involvement in the wars in Ukraine and Syria and interference in the U.S. presidential campaign (Bartlett and Pachon 2018). Moreover, in addition to other sanctions (e.g. targeting Russia's defence industry and certain arms export), within the Countering Russian Influence in Europe and Eurasia Act of 2017, CAATSA targets the development of important for

Russian dominance its energy sector by allowing Washington to sanction already international companies involved in development of Russia's energy sources (U.S. Congress 2017). The introduction of the bill created threats regarding Gazprom's further construction of the Russian gas pipelines NS-2 and TurkStream which, as stated above, are important for Moscow in terms of its energy dominance and dependence reduction on gas transit via Ukraine. Thus, another U.S. act (National Defence Authorisation Act within the Protecting Europe's Energy Security Act PEESA) was signed at the end of 2019 which introduced numerous sanctions targeting certain vessel types and companies evolved in the construction of these pipelines (The Shipowners' Club 2020). It is also important to point out that the Russian counter-sanctions tit-for-tat were implemented after CAATSA had acquired legal power and Trump had already been in the office for half a year which, in turn, might have been a sign for Moscow of rather unchanging relations with Washington: for instance, Trump denied the issue of waivers to the U.S. companies willing to bypass sanctions and develop Russia's energy sources (Borak and Egan 2017, BBC 2017).

Also, it is important to remember that the above-studied deterioration of relations, and in particular, U.S. pressure on the Russian energy sector, continued in the context of warming relations between Russia and its oil competitor Saudi Arabia and its accession into the OPEC+ alliance (DoC). As studied above, both countries were experiencing certain economic difficulties caused by the 2014-2015 oil glut and lower oil prices, agreed to adjust their oil production levels to stabilise the global oil market and contribute into the prices recovery (together with other members of the alliance). However, the author considers that there might have been also other geopolitical motives which might have influenced Russia's decision to hammer the OPEC+ deal with its oil competitor and opponent fighting against Assad's regime in the Syrian Civil War at that time. For instance, in addition to having a better predictability over Saudi Arabia's oil output and mutual negotiations opportunity to avoid Kingdom's price wars which could harm the already experiencing financial crisis Russian economy, one of such motives could have been the reduction of both the U.S.-Saudi Arabia's bilateral alliance significance established in 1951 and the U.S. geopolitical influence in Saudi Arabia (Topf 2014, Watkins 2020). The U.S., in turn, has recently responded several times Russia and other OPEC+ members by the advancement of NOPEC bill which is analysed below and might be considered as another problem when it comes to the possibility of the U.S.-Saudi Arabia-Russia alliance formation (Brown 2019).

However, because of the recent reforms made in the Russian economy and recovered oil prices, the OPEC+ leader's economy was able to recover quicker from the recent financial crisis: the

federal budget was positive in 2018 and 2019 and foreign exchange reserves were constantly growing to maximums (Damodaran, Thakkar and Aiyer 2020, Ivanov 2020, Trading Economics 2020). Furthermore, the U.S. sanctions against Iran and Venezuela raised the demand for Russian crude oil which resulted in an additional one-billion USD revenue for the Russian exporters (Khrennikova and Andrianova 2019). As a result, according to Damodaran et. al., the recovery allowed Putin to exercise a greater dominance in its relations with the U.S. which is exemplified by Russia's recent violation of the U.S. reacted by the imposition of sanctions on two subsidiaries of Rosneft for brokering the sale and Venezuelan crude oil transportation which it receives as the repayment of Venezuelan government debt (Psaledakis and Pamuk 2020).

Lastly, the hostility between the two countries can also be pointed out by a presence of a conspiracy theory stating that COVID-19's impact on the global oil markets allowed Russia and Saudi Arabia to launch a price war against the expanding and OPEC+ market share taking U.S. shale industry by the "temporary suspension" of the OPEC+ cooperation in March 2020 (Verleger 2020). The essence of this theory is that Russia might have been able to retaliate for the recent U.S. sanctions which denied U.S. oil companies to develop the projects in Russia's Arctic (e.g. Exxon to cooperate with Rosneft), and the sanctions imposed against NS-2 and Russian oil giant Rosneft's trade with Venezuela (The Shipowners' Club 2020). It is actually important to underline that Rosneft's CEO Igor Sechin, who considers the U.S. uses energy as a political weapon, has consistently opposed Russia's voluntary participation in OPEC+ cuts since cooperation's establishment because of its market share loss to the U.S. shale producers who were basically getting a "free-ride" on OPEC+ cuts (Korsunskaya and Astakhova 2019, Zhdannikov 2019). It is said that it was Sechin — an official sanctioned by the U.S. in 2014 because of his role in the unrest in Ukraine — who finally influenced Russia's refusal from the additional production cuts in March 2020 and targeted the U.S. shale industry (U.S. Department of the Treasury 2014, Prince 2020). However, although Russia's foreign exchange reserves were relatively high and it was interested in a declining U.S. shale industry, it is difficult to conclude whether Moscow considered the degree of a further decline in oil prices within the critically contracting demand.

To sum up the study done in this chapter, the bilateral relations of the U.S. and Russia can be characterised by the continuous political hostility and rivalry which have significantly grown because of different serious disagreements during last decade, mainly in geopolitics. One of the major impacts caused by this deterioration of political relations between these countries was experienced by the national energy sectors, while energy has often become a target of political pressures, especially from the American side. The U.S. has sanctioned certain type of cooperation between international and Russian oil companies aiming at the development of Russian energy sector which revenues, in turn, generate up to half of Russia's federal budget receipts that are significantly crucial because of the close links between the energy sector and the rest of the economy. Russia's recent energy strategy until 2030, in turn, is emphasising the importance of its energy sector and exports expansion to maintain its dominance on the global market as, according to the report, the main strategic threat to the country comes from the producers in the U.S. and not a declining oil demand (Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation 2010).

Taking into account the above said, the author considers that the bilateral political relations are one of the main factors which make the energy alliance and collaboration establishment between the U.S. and Russia impossible at this moment. Furthermore, the quicker recovery of Russia's economy has allowed Moscow to demonstrate a stronger geopolitical dominance in its relations with Washington which, in turn, points at Moscow's progressing unwillingness to solve political conflicts with the United States.

4.1.1. The consequences of the 2020 U.S. presidential elections

Although it is difficult to predict in details what impact Biden's presidency could have on the U.S.-Russia relations, according to Hill (2020), it is expected that Biden's administration might take a tougher line in its relations with Moscow. While evaluating Russia as the "biggest threat" to America's security, the complication of the relationship might come from the imposition of additional U.S. sanctions and measures because of Moscow's involvement in the Ukrainian Crisis, Crimean annexation, and interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential elections. Moreover, Biden is planning to introduce punitive economic measures for Russia's probable interference in the current U.S. elections (Sevastopulo and Politi 2020). In addition to Ukrainian affair, Biden might take a strong stance regarding Russia's another key ally, Belarus, experiencing a serious political and social crisis now. The containment of Russia's energy expansion is also expected to remain the key political instrument during Biden's presidency (Prothero 2020).

4.2. The relations of the USA and Saudi Arabia

Unlike the U.S.-Russia relationship, the bilateral relations of the U.S. and Saudi Arabia are known to be have been much more constructive and friendlier. In addition to different social cooperation, the countries have maintained strong economic and security cooperation since the middle of the 20th century when the Middle East region emerged as the new oil epicentre (Damodaran, Thakkar and Aiyer 2020). It was the period when a joint U.S.-Saudi venture the Arab-American Oil Company Aramco was created (Ibid.). Since then, this area and alliance with Saudi Arabia have become strategically important to the security of the United States. In 1951, the Mutual Defence Assistance Agreement (MDAA) was signed: thus, the Kingdom has been able to obtain from the U.S. required arms at a fair value for its security, being its largest military customer (100 billion USD in active-cases), while the U.S. has had a vital physical and advisory military role in the Kingdom (U.S. Department of State 2019).

Furthermore, it is important to emphasise that the early 1970s are known to have been a crucial period in the U.S.-Saudi Arabia's relations. The political conflict between the countries and the powerful OPEC's 1973 oil embargo against the highly dependent on foreign oil U.S. was overcome by the Kissinger's agreement which commenced the denomination of Saudi Arabia's (also OPEC's) oil sales in USD, while the U.S. is obliged to provide armed assistance to the Kingdom in return in case of any military conflict escalation (Damodaran, Thakkar and Aiyer 2020). As a result, at the time when the Middle East region was critically politically unstable, the U.S. became a security guarantor for Saudi Arabia, while USD, which had lost its peg to gold, was shifted to the list of global reserve currencies since the denominations of world's most traded commodity began in dollars (Ibid.). Thus, the petrodollar and petrodollar recycling system emerged.

The establishment of this deal, i.e. petrodollar recycling cycle, is known to have had a significant influence on the further development of bilateral relations of these countries. From the U.S. point of view, petrodollars received by Saudi Arabia (also other oil-producing states) create demand for different U.S. assets which can be further obtained because of USD surplus in such countries. As a result, the U.S. secures returns of petrodollars back to its economy which is highly important due to further economic benefits. From Saudi Arabia's point of view (also other oil-producing states'), firstly, it has opportunities to invest in non-oil businesses which can help decrease its budget dependence on oil revenues. And secondly, it has received a political support

of the U.S. in rivalries with its different regional enemies. For instance, such support is known to have been provided for the rivalry against radical Arab socialists and Iran which is known to have been a historical enemy for both the U.S. and Saudi Arabia (Friedman 2013). According to Friedman, Iran would have been the most powerful military power in the region if the U.S. had not been present in the region (Ibid.). To sum up, the bilateral relations appear to have been based on common interests: since 1974, the U.S. has secured both steady oil imports from Saudi Arabia and the USD value and its reserve currency status which have been crucial for its national security and geopolitical dominance, while Saudi Arabia exercised geopolitical and economic benefits from the deal.

4.2.1. Period of tensions and cracks in the bilateral alliance

Besides sharing common interests and strong economic ties, it is worth pointing out that during the last decade the alliance between Saudi Arabia and the U.S. is known to have also faced some challenges. In addition to the shale oil boom in the U.S. which was one of the causes of low oil prices in 2014-2015 and economic problems in Saudi Arabia because of budget's high dependence on oil revenues, it is important to outline the warming relations between the U.S. and Iran within the nuclear deal (Bradshaw, Graaf and Connolly 2020). After experiencing political disagreements over the Arab spring in the early 2010s (over the regime change in Egypt, U.S. contribution into the Syrian Civil War), the bilateral relations of the U.S. and Saudi Arabia faced strong turbulence when the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) regarding Iran's nuclear program was finally signed. The main reason for that was that the Kingdom has always assessed Iran as a significant threat for the stability in the Middle East and considered the new nuclear deal will increase its geopolitical influence in the region and undermine Saudi Arabia's role (Friedman 2013). Although the then-president Obama tried several times to contribute into the improvement of the relations between Iran and Saudi Arabia and restore confidence in the relations with the Kingdom, the efforts were unsuccessful: the Kingdom cut all diplomatic links with Iran in 2016 and started to oversee its foreign policy towards the historical ally - U.S. (Black 2016). The paper considers one of the indirect signs of that was the warming political and economic relations with Russia and the formation of OPEC+ in 2016 (Wintour 2017).

Furthermore, another recent deterioration of relations can be linked with the assassination of a Saudi journalist, Saudi Arabian dissident, the columnist for the Washington Post, Jamal Khashoggi in 2018 at the Saudi consulate in Istanbul which led to one of the biggest foreign policy crises of Trump's presidency (Haberman, et al. 2018). On one hand, by following morality, justice, and human rights which are key for the American society, he had to demand the Saudi government for a complete investigation of the matter and fair punishment of culprits. On the other hand, by thinking about the U.S. interests, Trump had to defend the essence of the historical alliance and the significance of arms deals, mutual trade, and investments. Nevertheless, the U.S. imposed economic sanctions on 17 Saudi officials after the Kingdom's official admission in the involvement which was an unusual measure for Washington (Zengerle and Kalin 2018). It is also important to underline that in addition to provoking a political crisis in Saudi Arabia, this case has also created unrest in the U.S. legislative institutions which favoured tougher sanctions and introduced a legislation targeting the security of the Kingdom, i.e. suspension of arms sales to the U.S. ally Saudi Arabia (Ibid.).

In addition to Khashoggi's murder, when it comes to the on-going devastating Civil War in Yemen, inspired by the Arab Spring and evolved into a full-scale proxy war between Saudi Arabia supporting coalition and Iran assisting rebel Houthi movement in the country, the U.S. continuous politico-military support of its ally, Saudi Arabia, is known to have enhanced strong resistance in Washington which points at the U.S. contribution into the escalation of the humanitarian crisis and its support of human rights violations by Saudi Arabia in the Yemeni Crisis (Liautaud 2017, Pacific Council on International Policy 2017). Having analysed different sources, it should be pointed out that American power institutions have regularly blocked the U.S. arms sales to Saudi Arabia explaining this as a refusal from supporting Saudi Arabia's strategy in crimes against humanity (Gould 2019). There has been a strong split between the Democrats who call for a return to the values of the American society and reassertion of Congress' power, and the Republicans who stress the weakening U.S. reputation as an ally and need in response to Iran's violent actions destabilising the Middle East (Ibid.). However, in July 2019, in the context of the Kingdom's continuous unconvincing explanations for Khashoggi's murder, Trump had to veto already both the Democrats and Republicans resolutions to legislatively end the U.S. participation in the conflict (Ibish 2020). Judging by the situation in the Yemeni war and absence of probable solutions to the crisis in the short term, the U.S. further resistance to support Saudi Arabia in its proxy war against Iran might create additional political tensions between the countries.

4.2.2. Current relations

The paper considers that the above-mentioned factors have recently been signs of a changing geopolitical situation in the Middle East region and its strategic significance to the U.S. It was especially evident during the second Obama's turn when the U.S. bilateral relations with Saudi Arabia's key enemy Iran faced warming and the U.S. became energetically less dependent on the Middle Eastern oil reserves because of the growing domestic shale oil production which survived the global oil crisis in 2014-2016 and Saudi Arabia's price war. After the oil crisis, the U.S. imports of Saudi Arabia's crude oil continued to decline to historical lows, and the U.S. lifted its 40-year embargo on crude exports (Egan 2016, EIA 2020). Thus, the shale oil boom has been a political "game" changer. Furthermore, the shift of the U.S. strategic interest from the Middle East to Asia (Pivot to Asia) has also continued with Trump when some U.S. troops have been moved to Asia-Pacific region (Aziz 2019). Saudi Arabia, in turn, appears to have also strengthened its relations with Russia within OPEC+ and arms deals, and China by building a long-term relationship on the Asian oil market where the oil demand is expected to face solid growth in the next decades (Paraskova 2019). The paper considers it is strategically important for the Kingdom in terms of developing socio-economic reform plan, Saudi Vision 2030, which requires large investments that can be received from the Kingdom's oil revenues.

However, although these changes might pose serious challenges to the U.S.-Saudi Arabia alliance in the long term, the allies are still exercising strong economic and political ties and their alliance has still proved to be resilient even despite Khashoggi's case and Saudi Arabia's crimes against humanity in the Yemeni Crisis which, however, have already created strong resistance in Washington. Their relations have strengthened with Trump when the U.S. oversaw its foreign policy towards Iran by quitting JCPOA and reintroducing economic sanctions against their historical geopolitical enemy. Furthermore, Trump resumed arms sales to Saudi Arabia to contain Iran's aggression in the region and help end the Yemeni Crisis: in 2017, the countries signed a 350-billion USD deal of American weapon sales over 10 years (David 2017). As a result, Saudi Arabia has recently significantly strengthened its investments in the U.S. treasury bills (169,5 billion USD as of August 2018) and is spending record amounts of investments in the U.S. which, according to Trump, bring significant economic development for America (Aziz 2019). Thus, these countries have a strong economic relationship: the U.S. is Saudi Arabia's one of the largest trading partners, while the Kingdom is the U.S. Department of State 2019).

Moreover, these arms sales have been strongly connected to the White House's continuous political and military support of Saudi Arabia which the latter has been entirely dependent on in its regional rivalry against Iran and terrorists for the past years (Ibid.). The paper considers this becomes especially evident with the 2020 March suspension of OPEC+ and Saudi Arabia's price war when Trump threatened to withdraw all U.S. forces from the Kingdom and end its national security and even territorial integrity protection in case Riyadh had not cut its oil production (Gardner, et al. 2020, Jefferson 2020). Thus, the price war put under the breaking risk the entire 70-year Saudi-U.S. alliance as the U.S. shale oil industry, which has recently become so important for the U.S. energy independence within Trump's "global energy dominance" policy, was among the most damaged by Riyadh's dumping parties: according to the official data, by September 2020, the U.S. rig count had declined from 682 to historical low 180 which is almost a four-time contraction (The White House 2019, Baker Hughes 2020). On the other hand, although Riyadh accepted Washington's demands, the paper also considers that the Kingdom succeeded to demonstrate two crucial points: first, the continued importance of its oil industry to the American geopolitical interests and its national security, and second, the unique role it plays in the global oil markets stabilisation and management. And although it was achieved at a huge cost to the relations with its ally, these points appear to be important points to consider in the U.S. foreign policy.

As regards Saudi Arabia's oil policy within "Vision 2030" in the post-COVID-19 era, there are different evaluations present. For instance, an academic director and clinical professor of global affairs at the Centre for Global Affairs at NYU School of Professional Studies Carolyn Kissane (2020) argues in her article that the Kingdom's decision about recent price war is a sign of a new longer-term strategy to monetise its oil assets in the world facing peak oil demand. Kissane claims that Saudi Arabia's recent actions support the theory that Riyadh is willing to act as the lone decision-maker in terms of price and production management which basically demonstrates its indifference to declining OPEC. Furthermore, Bernard Haykel (2020), a Professor of Near Eastern Studies and Director of the Institute for the Trans-regional Study of the Contemporary Middle East, claims that by refusing from the role of market's swing producer, the Kingdom's new oil strategy essence is to keep global oil prices depressed to make it harder for renewable energy to compete with fossil fuels. However, the paper considers if such strategy could be rational from economic and bigger market share point of view, yet from the political point of view, it would be highly complicated for oil-dependent Saudi Arabia to change its economy's paradigm to non-oil dependent in the medium term as the Kingdom's national security and

territorial integrity is fully dependent on the U.S. political support at the moment. As the study has shown, it has been critically vital for Saudi Arabia, a country involved in a strong regional rivalry against Iran, engaged in the Syrian and Yemeni War, to be politically and militarily backed by the United States. Thus, political considerations should not be omitted within the implementation of expensive "Vision 2030".

To sum up, taking into account the resilience of long-lasting economic, political, and security cooperation between the U.S. and Saudi Arabia, the paper considers in contrast to the impossibility of cooperation between the U.S. and Russia, the U.S.-Saudi Arabia cooperation within the oil supply-managing alliance would have been possible.

4.2.3. Looking to the future: the consequences of the 2020 U.S. presidential elections

It is expected that Saudi–U.S. relationship will experience a reassessment under Biden's presidency considering his political views back to the time he was in the office as the vicepresident and, particularly, regarding human rights issues in Saudi Arabia. It might exacerbate once he gets into the White House to stop the U.S. support of Riyadh in the Yemeni crisis and enforce Saudi King to take direct responsibility for Khashoggi's case (Rogin 2019, CFR 2019). Although Biden's stricter stance on the Saudi Kingdom is expectable in conjunction with his statements during the presidential campaign, the author does not expect it to damage the U.S.-Saudi oil alliance due to certain facts:

 firstly, from a political perspective, the U.S.-Saudi Arabia relation is not an individualoriented, yet influenced by that, especially during Trump's presidency. This becomes more evident when it comes to the strategic Kissinger's oil agreement studied in chapter 4.2 (p.27). Therefore, the coherent American external oil policy is not expected to change severely under Biden's administration. In other words, although Saudi-U.S. relations during Biden's presidency may face challenges and contradictions regarding human rights topics, considering the Kingdom's significance for the U.S. interests, the complication will not damage the grounds of the 70-year strategic relationship between two countries and, particularly, Riyadh's oil policies (Golanbari 2020). Also, it is believed that even Khashoggi's case will not suspend the bilateral relations in strategic fields (Aghamohammadi and Omidi 2018).

- 2) Secondly, a historical review of the U.S. election shows that statements made by the U.S. candidates during presidential campaigns can be overexaggerated in their importance: for instance, Trump's campaign statements against Saudi Arabia and his politics after becoming the president (Al-Sulami 2020) are not of the same manner. Thus, Biden's critical stances during the campaign should be interpreted cautiously.
- 3) Moreover, it is expected that the containment of Iran will be followed even by Biden because of the strong pressure from Israel which assesses the containment as the highest priority. This could set a stage for Riyadh to compromise with Washington to end the Yemeni crisis, even not so reluctantly, to keep the U.S. support in its regional rivalry against Iran. The vitality of continuation of such regional rivalry in the region might be intensified in the U.S. viewpoint considering Iran's current foreign policy, and more importantly, by another external factor: Israel's will. In other words, Biden's foreign policy might be complicated by the recent advancements in Saudi-Israeli relations and Israeli lobbies in the U.S. authorities which, in turn, will complex the undoing of Trump's Middle-Eastern policies including the bilateral relations with the Kingdom (Golanbari 2020). This will give free space to both Riyadh and Washington to keep their oil cooperation almost untouched even portraying a more promising future.

4.3. The U.S. legal system and No Oil Producing and Exporting Cartels (NOPEC) acts

The U.S. economic policy and law are other important factors which have to be considered when it comes to possibilities of U.S. participation in the energy alliance together with Saudi Arabia and Russia. They are closely connected to the Sherman Antitrust Act (SAA), a statute of the U.S. economic policy, which outlaws any private efforts to eliminate competition in the American economy, i.e. all actions which unreasonably restrain interstate and foreign trade and deprive consumers of the competition benefits, resulting in higher prices (Letwin 1965).

After the establishment of OPEC+ and its policy success to shift oil prices to the levels economically beneficial for its members in terms of budget balance (e.g. Saudi Arabia's fiscal

breakeven oil price for is around 80 USD/barrel), a discontent regarding high oil prices in Washington arose, eventually resulting in the resumption of 2019 NOPEC Act which would modify the SAA — an act which led to the Standard Oil Trust dissolution in 1911 and has been introduced no fewer than twenty-four times since 2000 — to criminalise collective actions by foreign states and persons that limit production, maintain price, and restrain the trade of hydrocarbons in a way that affects markets and prices for these commodities (Brown 2019, First and Bush 2019, Puri-Mirza 2020). The legislation aims at lifting sovereign immunity and Act of State doctrines to foreign nations and empowering the U.S. judicial branch to consider sues against persons and countries that are involved in collective production adjustments (Ibid.). As a result, the potential countries that could be affected by this antitrust law are the countries of OPEC+, including Russia and Saudi Arabia. In such a scenario, in case Saudi Arabia is found to be in violation, the U.S. will have a legal right to block all Saudi Arabia's assets in the U.S. and terminate their global USD usage. This, in turn, would affect the security cooperation between the U.S. and Saudi Arabia the exact results of which should be studied additionally. However, the legal system does not allow the U.S. to implement collective production adjustments intended to increase global oil prices.

On the other hand, the legalisation of NOPEC and elimination of OPEC+ collective actions to influence the global oil market will probably result in an oversupply as the OPEC+ countries might decide to maximise their production to gain a bigger market share. In this case, additional production will likely result in lower oil prices which could benefit U.S. consumers but could have a negative impact on U.S. oil producers. The paper considers such a scenario happened in March 2020 when the temporary suspension of OPEC+ led to an uncoordinated market where the U.S. shale producers were among the most damaged parties (Ibish 2020). Thus, the paper considers that there are two key points which might suggest why NOPEC has never been legalised: first, the U.S. dependence of strategic interests on the Middle East, i.e. although the energy dependence has decreased since 1973, Saudi Arabia's oil production policy has a still significant impact on the U.S. national security. And second, the U.S. oil producers might have been "free-riders" that have benefited the most from the OPEC+ production adjustments: they enjoyed higher oil prices, but have never actually cut their production.

Nevertheless, such a scenario (i.e. March 2020) might be evaluated as a scenario damaging U.S. economy, demonstrating market failure and be referred to 506 U.S. 447 (1993) where Supreme Court claimed that "the purpose of the Act is to protect the public from the failure of the market"

(Spectrum Sports, Inc. v. McQuillan, 506 U.S. 447 (1993) 1993, The United States Department of Justice). Furthermore, according to the Supreme Court decision 317 U.S. 341 (1943), the establishment of production quotas by state regulators or federal government for producers is legal in the U.S. (Bartz 2020). Therefore, the government might justify collective production adjustments role more valuable than the risks SAA legal actions might entail. Besides, such value could be connected to national reserves preservation and their irreplaceability which is also crucial for the U.S national security. From this perspective, the U.S. participation in an energy market managing alliance together with Saudi Arabia and Russia would be legally possible, yet requires more detailed analysis.

4.4. The U.S. market participants' rights

However, it is important to point out another feature of the American energy market which might create additional difficulties for the U.S. government in the above-described scenario: these are its market participants. In contrast to Saudi Arabia or Russia as well as most countries in the world, the U.S. oil and gas sector entirely consists of private oil companies which usually have rights for both land and mineral resources ownership (Kaznacheev and Bazaleva 2016, Damodaran, Thakkar and Aiyer 2020). It is because in the U.S., natural resource ownership is closely tied to land ownership (U.S. Department of the Interior). For example, in Texas, which has the biggest amount of rig counts among the U.S., mineral rights normally belong to the owner of the surface estate (Watson Law Firm, Baker Hughes 2020). As a result, in the U.S., the government is not involved directly into the processes of extraction and development of hydrocarbons, yet it receives royalties from oil and gas companies (Kaznacheev and Bazaleva 2016).

Furthermore, although the establishment of production quotas by state regulators or federal government for producers is legal in the U.S. and there are only 13 states which allow prorationing based on market conditions, the Railroad Commission of Texas (RRC) — a state regulator which has such a legal power — has not set any production quotas since 1972 (Janiszewski 2020, Buchele 2020). Furthermore, despite the COVID-19 impacts on the global oil market and the recent oil shock in March and April 2020, a proposal in Texas to impose a 20-per cent state-wide reduction in oil production also failed with the bigger oil companies like

ExxonMobil, Chevron, Occidental Petroleum opposing the RRC's proposal (Janiszewski 2020). Such companies believed that economics should be the baseline for production cut decisions and there is no need in the state regulatory interference (Adams-Heard and Wethe 2020). On the other hand, according to Occidental Petroleum's claims, one of the reasons why the company opposed RRC's proposal in April 2020 was a company's belief that in the absence of similar actions by other producing states, unilateral imposition of production quotas would place all Texas producers at a severe competitive disadvantage to producers in other states (Janiszewski 2020).

It is important to note that according to the study, OPEC+ had experienced the analogical disadvantage to the U.S. shale oil producers which eventually led to Russia's refusal from additional production cuts and the suspension of OPEC+ collective supply management in March 2020. Thus, in order to avoid a failure of the U.S. market and potential damage to the U.S. national security within SAA, the U.S. oil-producing companies on behalf of state regulators might come to a legal compromise regarding collective production quotas if all the states were ready to contribute. Such a scenario, in turn, might simplify the participation of the U.S. in the oil supply-managing alliance together with Saudi Arabia and Russia.

CONCLUSION

Shortly after the establishment of OPEC in 1960, the world experienced two oil shocks where OPEC played a key role. This proved the power of the organisation which has aimed for securing members' economic prosperity and stabilisation of oil markets by the coordination of joint oil policies since its establishment. However, OPEC's power has been severely undermined by the U.S. accession to the market with the latter becoming the biggest oil producer in recent years. This forced the OPEC member countries to establish the tactical coalition (OPEC+) with other major producers that were headed by Russia, in 2016. Despite the primary success of OPEC+ in market management, the continuation of the U.S. shale oil production growth as well as the sanctions against some OPEC members (e.g. Iran and Venezuela) shattered the power of OPEC+. This had been exacerbated by the lethal impacts of COVID-19 pandemic outbreak on the global oil market at the beginning of 2020 which resulted in the price war between Riyadh and Moscow. However, the fatality of the crisis finally necessitated the expansion of OPEC+ format to the OPEC's ardent criticiser U.S. (and some other G20 oil producers) as well which resulted in the formation of a unique OPEC++ collaboration among Saudi Arabia, Russia, and the United States. This showed the fragility and weakness of OPEC(+) and was perceived as a signal for its collapse for the sake of a new sort of oil coalition between the trio: Saudi Arabia, Russia, and the United States.

The reason why the author studied a form of collaboration among the trio is the recent influence changes on the global oil market and the establishment of OPEC+ and OPEC++ which have made the topic of OPEC survival highly relevant. COVID-19 crisis, OPEC+ disintegration and Saudi Arabia's unwillingness to save OPEC at its own cost have critically intensified the disputes questioning whether traditional oil supply-manager, OPEC, has lost its power in favour of the new troika whose cumulative oil production equals the thirteen-member OPEC production. Also, concerns about OPEC's purpose and coherence become highly relevant considering how OPEC can rebalance the market during COVID-19 crisis while achieving higher revenues and preserving market share. Therefore, the research question of the paper was *if*

COVID-19 crisis can trigger the establishment of the strategic collaboration among the major oil producers, U.S., Saudi Arabia, and Russia, and thus, the new oil-supply managing alliance instead of OPEC. The paper aimed to scrutinise whether this collaboration can exercise a bigger power and become the new oil-supply manager, or OPEC will still exist in the post-COVID-19 period.

Having studied the research question, the research hypothesis seems to be valid due to:

 Political barriers for strategic cooperation between assumed actors on the oil market: U.S.-Russia particularly.

Despite the OPEC++ cooperation allowed Saudi Arabia and Russia to work for market management, the existing political barriers between Washington and Moscow are detrimental for the expansion of their cooperation in a post-COVID-19. These include but are not limited to the growing mutual political hostility intensified in the last decade within Russia's intervention into the Ukrainian Crisis, occupation of Crimea, and its probable intervention into the 2016 U.S. presidential elections. The U.S. has regularly targeted Russia's energy sector and development of new perspective projects which are highly important for Russia in terms of strengthening its energy dominance. This is not just because of the traditional rivalry between two sides, but since Russia's budget is highly dependent on the oil revenues, hitting its energy sector has been perceived a shortcut for undermining the foreign policy and even its development in general. Additionally, the containment of Russia's energy dominance is also expected to continue during Biden's presidency who might take a tougher stance in its relations with Moscow because of Russia's continuous involvement in the Ukrainian crisis and probable intervention in the 2020 U.S. presidential elections.

 Legal limitations in the U.S. which ban it from collective market management: violation of SAA.

Within the study, it was defined that the U.S. participation in collective market management alliances is a legal violation of antitrust acts because it would implement actions restraining free trade and artificially increasing prices that eventually create economic damages to consumers. Furthermore, the U.S. major oil producers — who usually hold rights for both land and minerals ownership — also highly oppose government's intervention into their private businesses by considering that economics

should be a baseline for production adjustments. It was one of the main reasons why, for instance, in May 2020, the RRC's proposal on state-wide oil production reductions in response to COVID-19 crisis failed in Texas.

At the same time, it was ascertained that:

3) the U.S.-Saudi Arabia collaboration in a supply-managing alliance would have been possible because of the long-lasting joint economic, political, and security cooperation.

It was defined that Saudi Arabia-U.S. relationship is a 70-year strategic relationship which has based on the common interests: MDAA, Kissinger's deal, and petrodollar recycling system. Their alliance has recently survived the U.S. entry to JCPOA, Khashoggi's case, and Washington's contradictions regarding Saudi Arabia's tactics in the Yemeni crisis, though different political cracks have appeared considering last two matters. Both countries are containing the same geopolitical enemy — Iran — and the U.S. has supported politically and militarily Saudi Arabia in its proxy rivalries against this Islamic Republic. Moreover, it was defined that although Washington gradually shifts its geopolitical interest to Asia-Pacific region, the U.S. national security is still interwoven with Riyadh's oil policies, which, in turn, is also one of the main reasons why, for instance, NOPEC acts have never been legalised. As for the Kingdom's dependence on the U.S. and Vision 2030, it was concluded it might be highly complicated for the oil-dependent Saudi Arabia to change its economy's paradigm to non-oil dependent by simply maximising its production and dumping in the near future as its national security and territorial integrity is fully dependent on the U.S. political and military support.

Besides, although Saudi-U.S. relationship might experience a reassessment under the upcoming Biden's presidency considering his standpoints regarding human rights issues in Saudi Arabia — which will probably result in the stop of the U.S. support to Riyadh in the Yemeni crisis and enforcement of Saudi King to take direct responsibility for Khashoggi's case — the author does not expect the contradictions to damage the U.S.-Saudi oil alliance. This is because the 70-year relationship is not an individual-oriented and has based on the strategic oil cooperation, the historical experience shows statements made by the U.S. candidates during presidential campaigns should be interpreted cautiously and with no exaggeration, and Biden's foreign policy might be complicated by

the recent advancements in Saudi-Israeli relations and Israeli lobbies in the U.S. authorities;

4) since the establishment of production quotas by state regulators or federal government for U.S. producers is legal and SAA should protect consumers from market failure, the government, using also its sovereignty over natural resources, might justify the cooperation in the collective market management more valuable than the risks SAA legal actions might entail for the U.S. economy in perspective. However, this paper concentrated mainly on a multi-level political analysis and the participation of the U.S. in such alliance within its legal system requires a deeper study.

According to the above-mentioned facts, research hypothesis seems to be valid *which means that despite the crushing impacts of recent developments in the U.S. oil industry, OPEC++ deal will not result in the establishment of the new strategic coalition among the troika instead of OPEC due to certain political and legal barriers.* The absence of an effective supply manager on the global oil market, in turn, might lead to an uncoordinated bigger oil production which might benefit consumers, but harm producers, and also result in the absence of swing powers which have functioned as market stabilisers during disrupted supplies. As a result, the global oil market might experience higher volatilities that can create damages to all the oil-producing countries.

This study focused mainly on the effects of COVID-19 on OPEC power and considered political and legal perspectives of the troika's cooperation. However, the form of future energy industry is expected to be highly influenced by another important global factor — the energy transition. This would shrink the oil market volume and can be a determining factor for the play of the main actors (e.g. the troika) in the energy game in the future. Moreover, the role of hydrocarbons in the strategic development plans of Russia and Saudi Arabia in post-2030 was defined to be an important factor which shapes their current plans, particularly, the external oil policy. As a result, despite the current political and legal barriers for cooperation within the troika framework, the coming years may portray a new horizon for the global oil market under the influence of global climate policies. Therefore, the debate appears to be still open for further scrutiny in the future.

LIST OF REFERENCES

- 1. Aboualfa, Fadi. *Full MEES Interview With Saudi Oil Minister Ali Naimi*. July 2019. https://web.archive.org/web/20151221021005/http://oilpro.com/post/9223/meesinterview-saudi-oil-minister-ali-naimi (accessed June 16, 2020).
- Adams-Heard, Rachel, and David Wethe. *Permian Drillers Cut Output Themselves With Texas Oil Caps Dead.* 4 May 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-05-04/permian-drillers-slash-output-even-more-after-oil-s-collapse (accessed September 13, 2020).
- Ageeva, Olga. A 1/3 of Russian Federal Budget Receipts Appeared to be Connected with Oil and Gas. 22 August 2019. https://www.rbc.ru/economics/22/08/2019/5d555e4b9a7947aed7a185de (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 4. Aghamohammadi, Zahra, and Ali Omidi. "The Prospect of the United States and Saudi Arabia Relations In light of Khashoggi Murder." *Journal of World Sociopolitical Studies*, 2018: 605-632.
- 5. Al-Sulami, Mohammed. *The Future of Saudi-US Relations in the Biden Era*. 7 December 2020. https://arab.news/rzrkq (accessed December 25, 2020).
- 6. Amadeo, Kimberly. US Shale Oil Boom and Bust. 20 May 2020. https://www.thebalance.com/us-shale-oil-boom-and-bust-3305553 (accessed June 17, 2020).
- Aramco's Oil Production Costs Least in the World at \$2,8 Per Barrel. 15 November 2019. https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/1993111/aramco%E2%80%99s-oilproduction-costs-least-world-28-barrel (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 8. Axelrod, Robert, and Robert O. Keohane. "Achieving Cooperation." World Politics, 1985: 226.
- Aziz, Ghada Ahmed Abdel. "The Saudi–US Alliance Challenges and Resilience, 2011: 2019." *Emerald Publishing Limited*. 7 September 2019. https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/REPS-04-2019-0057/full/pdf?title=the-saudius-alliance-challenges-and-resilience-2011-2019#page16 (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 10. Baker Hughes. "North America Rig Count." *Baker Hughes*. 10 July 2020. https://rigcount.bakerhughes.com/na-rig-count/ (accessed July 10, 2020).
- 11. Bartlett, Sean, and Juan Pachon. Menendez Statement on U.S. Treasury Russia Sanctions For Election Meddling, Cyber Attacks. 15 March 2018.

https://www.foreign.senate.gov/press/ranking/release/menendez-statement-on-ustreasury-russia-sanctions-for-election-meddling-cyber-attacks- (accessed September 4, 2020).

- Bartz, Diane. Explainer: Antitrust Law Will not Get in the Way of U.S. Acting to Raise Oil Prices. 22 April 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-oil-antitrustexplainer/explainer-antitrust-law-will-not-get-in-the-way-of-u-s-acting-to-raise-oilprices-idUSKCN2233E2?feedType=RSS& (accessed September 13, 2020).
- 13. BBC. *Russia Hits West with Food Import Ban in Sanctions Row.* 7 August 2014. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-28687172 (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 14. —. Russia's Putin Orders 755 US Diplomatic Staff to Be Cut. 31 July 2017. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-40769365 (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 15. —. Six Charts that Show How Hard US Sanctions Have Hit Iran. 9 December 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-48119109 (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 16. —. *Trade wars, Trump Tariffs and Protectionism Explained.* 10 May 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-43512098 (accessed June 19, 2020).
- 17. —. US Hits 'Corrupt' Venezuela Oil Firm PDVSA with Sanctions. 29 January 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-47036491 (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 18. Bergström, Sarah Caroline. *Lonely and Hardworking*. PhD Thesis, Oslo: University of Oslo, 2010.
- 19. Black, Ian. *Obama's Chilly Reception in Saudi Arabia Hints at Mutual Distrust.* 20 April 2016. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/20/barack-obama-saudi-arabia-visit-king-salman-relationship (accessed September 10, 2020).
- 20. Bobylev, Yuri. "Global Oil Market: Main Tendencies." *CyberLeninka*. January 2020. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/mirovoy-rynok-nefti-osnovnye-tendentsii-1/viewer (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 21. Bobylev, Yuri, Andrei Kaukin, and Evgenia Miller. "Current Condition and the Perspective on the Global Oil Market." *CyberLeninka*. 2020. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/tekuschee-sostoyanie-i-perspektivy-na-mirovom-rynke-nefti (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 22. Borak, Donna, and Matt Egan. *Trump Denies Exxon Permission to Drill for Oil in Russia*. 21 April 2017. https://money.cnn.com/2017/04/21/news/companies/trump-exxon-russia-sanctions/index.html (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 23. BP. "Statistical Review of World Energy." *British Petroleum*. 2019. https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-worldenergy.html (accessed June 17, 2020).
- 24. Bradshaw, Michael, Thijs Van de Graaf, and Richard Connolly. "Preparing for the New Oil Order? Saudi Arabia and Russia." *ScienceDirect.* 18 July 2020. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2211467X19300677#bib85 (accessed August 30, 2020).

- Brower, Derek, and Myles McCormick. US Shale Producer Extraction Files for Bankruptcy. 15 June 2020. https://www.ft.com/content/9dc099f3-f51b-4eef-8c14-03b33ba4d041 (accessed June 30, 2020).
- Brower, Derek, Anjli Raval, and David Sheppard. Opec Secures Record Global Oil Cuts Deal Under US Pressure. 13 April 2020. https://www.ft.com/content/01dd5ae4-16b9-4c20-becc-6a08c6289a67 (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 27. Brown, Phillip. "No Oil Producing and Exporting Cartels (NOPEC) Act of 2019." *Federation of American Scientists.* 22 April 2019. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF11186.pdf (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 28. Bruno, James. *How Biden Would Change U.S.-Russia Relations*. 27 March 2020. https://washingtonmonthly.com/2020/03/27/how-biden-would-change-u-s-russia-relations/ (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 29. Buchele, Mose. exas Was The Model For OPEC, But It's 'Not Likely' To Limit Oil Production Now. 5 May 2020. https://www.npr.org/2020/05/05/850105225/texas-wasthe-model-for-opec-but-its-not-likely-to-limit-oil-productionnow?t=1595015211197&t=1600120026028&t=1600121963277&t=1600203608051&t= 1600270064030 (accessed September 13, 2020).
- Calhoun, George. *The Saudi/Russia Oil Price War: Historic Blunder #1*. 3 June 2020. https://www.forbes.com/sites/georgecalhoun/2020/06/03/the-other-epidemic-a-cluster-ofhistoric-blunders---exhibit-1-the-saudirussia-oil-price-war/ (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 31. Carpenter, Claudia. *OPEC Officially Acknowledges Ecuador Exit.* 5 March 2020. https://www.spglobal.com/platts/ru/market-insights/latest-news/oil/030520-opec-officially-acknowledges-ecuador-exit (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 32. CFR. *The Presidential Candidates on Saudi Arabia.* 30 July 2019. https://www.cfr.org/article/presidential-candidates-saudi-arabia (accessed December 25, 2020).
- CIA. "OPEC: Internal Conflicts Promote Market Instability." *Central Intelligence Agency*. 13 March 1986. https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP86T01017R000100540001-0.pdf (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 34. Cohen, Ariel. *OPEC Is Dead, Long Live OPEC+*. 29 June 2018. https://www.forbes.com/sites/arielcohen/2018/06/29/opec-is-dead-long-liveopec/#1d1803322217 (accessed June 16, 2020).
- 35. Coppola, Frances. *Oil, Sanctions And Russian Politics*. 1 December 2014. https://www.forbes.com/sites/francescoppola/2014/12/01/oil-sanctions-and-russian-politics/#75c6325d3912 (accessed August 29, 2020).
- 36. Damodaran, A, Shamta Thakkar, and Neerja Aiyer. "Syriana Once Again: Speculations on the Future of OPEC." *SSRN*. March 2020. https://poseidon01.ssrn.com/delivery.php?ID=7050090060210241090060710770020691 10033043005000058070028026099125004030119011083024019049032015010126055

08702812200111202410605507101106505309301311501601112701609402401006206 90240971191230131080781210170640100 (accessed August 30, 2020).

- 37. David, Javier E. US-Saudi Arabia Seal Weapons Deal Worth Nearly \$110 Billion Immediately, \$350 Billion Over 10 Years. 22 May 2017. https://www.cnbc.com/2017/05/20/us-saudi-arabia-seal-weapons-deal-worth-nearly-110billion-as-trump-beginsvisit.html?__source=yahoo|finance|inline|story|story&par=yahoo&doc=104484339 (accessed September 13, 2020).
- Defterios, John. America is Now the World's Top Oil Producer, but Cracks Are Emerging. 8 November 2019. https://edition.cnn.com/2019/11/07/business/americanumber-one-oil-producer-now/index.html (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 39. Desjardins, Jeff. *These Are the World's Most Traded Goods.* 23 February 2018. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2018/02/the-top-importers-and-exporters-of-the-worlds-18-most-traded-goods (accessed August 24, 2020).
- 40. DiChristopher, Tom. *Trump's Year in OPEC Tweets: How the President Deflected Blame for Rising Oil Prices.* 4 December 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/12/04/an-annotated-guide-to-trumps-2018-opec-tweets.html (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 41. DiChristopher, Tom, and Sam Meredith. OPEC and Allies Agree to Cut Oil Production by 1.2 Million Barrels per Day. 7 December 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/12/07/opec-meeting-saudi-arabia-and-russia-look-toimpose-production-cuts.html (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 42. Egan, Matt. "After 40-year Ban, U.S. Starts Exporting Crude Oil." *CNN*. 29 January 2016. https://money.cnn.com/2016/01/29/investing/us-oil-exports-begin/index.html (accessed June 18, 2020).
- 43. —. *Oil Crash Sparks OPEC Revolt Against Saudis*. 23 November 2015. https://money.cnn.com/2015/11/23/investing/saudi-arabia-opec-revolt-oil-prices/ (accessed September 2, 2020).
- 44. EIA. *Annual Energy Outlook* 2019. 24 January 2019. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/archive.php?my=Jan2019 (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 45. —. Despite the U.S. Becoming a Net Petroleum Exporter, Most Regions are still Net Importers. 06 February 2020. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=42735 (accessed October 20, 2020).
- 46. —. *Oil and Petroleum Products Explained*. 27 April 2020. https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/oil-and-petroleum-products/imports-and-exports.php (accessed June 19, 2020).
- 47.—. *OPEC Supply; Crude Oil Production, Libya, Monthly.* 2020. https://www.eia.gov/opendata/qb.php?category=1039874&sdid=STEO.COPR_LY.M (accessed June 23, 2020).

- 48. —. *Petroleum and Other Liquids.* n.d. https://www.eia.gov/international/data/world/world/petroleum-and-other-liquids (accessed June 18, 2020).
- 49. —. *Russia*. 31 October 2017. https://www.eia.gov/international/analysis/country/RUS (accessed September 2, 2020).
- 50.—. *Short-Term Energy Outlook: Global Liquid Fuels.* 9 September 2020b. https://www.eia.gov/outlooks/steo/report/global_oil.php (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 51.—. Supply OPEC: Crude Oil Production, Iran, Monthly. 2020. https://www.eia.gov/opendata/qb.php?category=1039874&sdid=STEO.COPR_IR.M (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 52. —. Supply OPEC: Crude Oil Production, Saudi Arabia, Monthtly. 2020d. https://www.eia.gov/opendata/qb.php?category=1039874&sdid=STEO.COPR_SA.M (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 53. —. Supply OPEC: Crude Oil Production, Saudi Arabia, Monthtly. 2020e. https://www.eia.gov/opendata/qb.php?category=1039874&sdid=STEO.COPR_SA.M (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 54. —. Supply OPEC: Crude Oil Production, Venezuela, Monthly. 2020. https://www.eia.gov/opendata/qb.php?category=1039874&sdid=STEO.COPR_VE.M (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 55. —. Today Energy: Iran Has Produced and Exported Less Crude Oil Since Sanctions Announcement. 23 October 2018. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=37352 (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 56. —. Today Energy: Venezuelan Crude Oil Production Falls to Lowest Level Since January 2003. 20 May 2019. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=39532 (accessed June 19, 2020).
- 57.—. *U.S. Crude Oil Production.* 30 June 2020c. https://www.eia.gov/petroleum/production/#oil-tab (accessed July 1, 2020).
- 58. —. *U.S. Crude Oil Production.* 30 June 2020f. https://www.eia.gov/petroleum/production/#oil-tab (accessed July 1, 2020).
- 59. —. U.S. Crude Oil Proved Reserves. 12 December 2019. https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=PET&s=RCRR01NUS_1&f=A (accessed June 18, 2020).
- 60. —. U.S. Export of Crude Oil. 31 August 2020. https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=pet&s=mcrexus2&f=m (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 61.—. U.S. Imports by Country of Origin. 30 June 2020. https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/pet_move_impcus_a2_nus_ep00_im0_mbblpd_m.htm (accessed July 1, 2020).

- 62. —. U.S. Imports from Saudi Arabia of Crude Oil. 2020. https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=pet&s=mcrimussa2&f=a (accessed September 11, 2020).
- 63. —. Weekly U.S. Field Production of Crude Oil. n.d. https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=PET&s=WCRFPUS2&f=W (accessed June 18, 2020).
- 64. —. What Countries Are the Top Producers and Consumers of Oil? 1 April 2020. https://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq.php?id=709&t=6 (accessed September 1, 2020).
- 65.—. What Drives Crude Oil Prices: Supply Non-OPEC. n.d. https://www.eia.gov/finance/markets/crudeoil/supply-nonopec.php (accessed June 14, 2020).
- 66. —. *What Drives Crude Oil Prices: Supply OPEC*. 2020a. https://www.eia.gov/finance/markets/crudeoil/supply-opec.php (accessed June 14, 2020).
- 67. Elliott, David. *This is How the Drop in Oil Demand Compares to Previous Recessions*. 12 May 2020. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/05/oil-demand-price-coronavirus-world-bank/ (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 68. Ellyatt, Holly. *OPEC Sees Gobal Oil Supply as Robust, Demand Growth Revised a Touch Lower.* 12 September 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/09/12/opec-sees-global-oil-supply-as-robust-global-demand-growth-revised-a-touch-lower.html (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 69. Ellyatt, Holly, Sam Meredith, and Pippa Stevens. *OPEC Meeting Ends with Market Expecting Deep Production Cut.* 5 December 2019. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/12/05/opec-december-meeting-opec-production-cuts-in-question.html (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 70. Erlingsen, Espen, and Morten Bertelsen. "Rystad Energy Ranks the Cheapest Sources of Supply in the Oil Industry." *Rystad Energy*. 9 May 2019. https://www.rystadenergy.com/newsevents/news/press-releases/Rystad-Energy-ranksthe-cheapest-sources-of-supply-in-the-oil-industry-/ (accessed June 17, 2020).
- 71. Fabian, Jordan, Josh Wingrove, and Stephen Cunningham. Trump Says U.S. Agreed to Help Mexico With OPEC+ Cut Deal. April 10, 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-04-10/trump-says-u-s-agreed-to-helpmexico-make-oil-deal-with-opec (accessed June 28, 2020).
- 72. First, Harry, and Darren Bush. "White Paper: Antitrust Analysis of NOPEC Legislation." SSRN. 1 June 2019. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3376125 (accessed September 13, 2020).
- 73. Friedman, George. *Israelis, Saudis And The Iranian Agreement.* 26 November 2013. https://www.google.ru/amp/s/www.forbes.com/sites/stratfor/2013/11/26/israelis-saudisand-the-iranian-agreement/amp/ (accessed September 11, 2020).

- 74. Gamal, Rania El, and Maha El Dahan. Saudi Arabia Says Won't Cut Oil Output. 21 December 2014. https://www.reuters.com/article/amp/idUSKBN0JZ05W20141221 (accessed September 4, 2020).
- Ganti, Akhilesh. How OPEC (and Non-OPEC) Production Affects Oil Prices. 15 April 2020. https://www.investopedia.com/articles/investing/012216/how-opec-and-nonopecproduction-affects-oil-prices.asp (accessed June 16, 2020).
- 76. Gardner, Timothy, Steve Holland, Dmitry Zhdannikov, and Rania El Gamal. Special Report: Trump Told Saudi: Cut Oil Supply or Lose U.S. Military Support - Sources. 30 April 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-oil-trump-saudispecialreport/special-report-trump-told-saudi-cut-oil-supply-or-lose-u-s-military-supportsources-idUSKBN22C1V4?il=0 (accessed April 30, 2020).
- 77. Gibbs, Graham R. Analysing Qualitative Data. London: SAGE, 2008.
- 78. Golanbari, Saber. *Motivation of the Tel Aviv-Riyadh coalition*. 25 November 2020. https://www.magiran.com/article/4118047 (accessed December 25, 2020).
- 79. Golubkova, Katya, Dmitry Zhdannikov, and Rania El Gamal. "OPEC, Russia prepared to raise oil output amid U.S. pressure." *Reuters*. 25 May 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oil-opec-exclusive/opec-russia-prepared-to-raise-oiloutput-under-us-pressure-idUSKCN1IQ0Q6 (accessed June 15, 2020).
- Gould, Joe. US House Votes to Block Saudi, UAE Arms Sales, Bucking Trump Veto Threat. 17 July 2019. https://www.defensenews.com/congress/2019/07/17/us-housevotes-to-block-saudi-uae-arms-sales-bucking-trump-veto-threat/ (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 81. Graaf, Thijs Van de. "Is OPEC Dead? Oil Exporters, the Paris Agreement and the Transition to a Post-Carbon World." *ScienceDirect.* January 2017. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S2214629616302407 (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 82. Grundy, Bruce, and Richard Heaney. "Variation in OPEC and Non-OPEC Crude Oil Production: 1973 to 2010." SSRN's eLibrary. 6 February 2017. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2912652 (accessed June 13, 2020).
- 83. Guest, Greg, Kathleen M. Mac Queen, and Emily E. Namey. *Applied thematic analysis*. California: SAGE Publications, 2012.
- 84. Gutterman, Steve. *Russia Won't Back U.N. Call for Syria's Assad to Go.* 27 January 2012. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-russia/russia-wont-back-u-n-call-for-syrias-assad-to-go-idUSTRE80Q0I620120127 (accessed September 4, 2020).
- Haberman, Maggie, Mark Landler, Michael S. Schmidt, and Eric Schmitt. In Shift on Khashoggi Killing, Trump Edges Closer to Acknowledging a Saudi Role. 18 October 2018. www.nytimes.com/2018/10/18/us/politics/trump-khashoggi-dead.html (accessed September 12, 2020).

- 86. Hanewald, Christopher. "The Death of OPEC? The Displacement of Saudi Arabia as the World's Swing Producer and the Futility of an Output Freeze." *Indiana Journal of Global Legal Studies* 24 (1) (2017): 277-308.
- 87. Haykel, Bernard. *Saudi Arabia's Radical New Oil Strategy*. 23 March 2020. https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/saudi-arabia-oil-production-mbs-newstrategy-by-bernard-haykel-2020-03?barrier=accesspaylog (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 88. Hill, Ian. A Biden Presidency and US-Russia Relations. 25 November 2020. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/biden-presidency-and-us-russia-relations (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 89. Hiller, Jennifer. *Few U.S. Shale Firms Can Withstand Prolonged Oil Price War.* 16 March 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-oil-shale-costs-analysis/few-u-s-shale-firms-can-withstand-prolonged-oil-price-war-idUSKBN2130HL (accessed June 27, 2020).
- 90. Hiro, Dilip. *Do Saudi Arabia, Russia Target US Shale Industry?* 19 March 2020. https://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/do-saudi-arabia-russia-target-us-shale-industry (accessed August 2020, 21).
- 91. Hlopov, Oleg. "The Specific Influence of OPEC on the World Energy Security." *CyberLeninka*. October 2014. https://cyberleninka.ru/article/n/osobennosti-vliyaniya-opek-na-mezhdunarodnuyu-energeticheskuyu-bezopasnost (accessed June 16, 2020).
- 92. Ibish, Hussein. Why U.S.-Saudi Relations Are Facing an Unprecedented Crisis. 11 May 2020. https://agsiw.org/why-u-s-saudi-relations-are-facing-an-unprecedented-crisis/ (accessed September 11, 2020).
- IMF. "World Economic Outlook Update, January 2019." *International Monetary Fund.* January 2019. https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/Issues/2019/01/11/weo-updatejanuary-2019 (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 94. Ivanov, Vladislav. We Will Have to Use Foreign Exchange Reserves: Siluanov Predicted Russia's Budget Deficit in 2020. 18 March 2020. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/729587-siluanov-byudzhet-deficit (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 95. Janiszewski, Thomas A. "Motion for Commission Called Hearing on the Verified Complaint of Pioneer Natural Resources U.S.A. Inc. and Parsley Energy Inc. to Determine Reasonable Market Demand for Oil in the State of Texas." *Railroad Commission of Texas.* 7 April 2020. https://www.rrc.state.tx.us/media/57134/cmts-recvd-apr14-conf-occidental.pdf (accessed September 13, 2020).
- 96. Jefferson, Michael. "A Crude Future? COVID-19s Challenges for Oil Demand, Supply and Prices." Science Direct. 15 July 2020. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629620302449 (accessed September 13, 2020).

- 97. Kalmatski, Mikhail. *Barrel Retreat: Why Global Oil Prices Have Faced a Record Drop since 2019.* 24 May 2018. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/634538-neft-tseny-maipadenie (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 98. —. Slow Reaction: Why OPEC+ Decision to Cut Oil Production Did not Lead to an Increase in Raw Material Prices. 11 December 2018. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/582050-neft-ceny-opec (accessed June 11, 2020).
- 99. Kaznacheev, Peter, and Regina Bazaleva. "A Comparison of the Roles of Privately and State-Owned Oil Companies in Developing the Arctic Shelf." *Energy Exploration & Exploitation* (Sage Publications) 34, no. 1 (2016): 99-112.
- 100. Khrennikova, Dina, and Anna Andrianova. *Trump's Oil Sanctions Leave Russian Exporters* \$1 Billion Richer. 16 August 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-08-16/trump-s-oil-sanctions-leaverussian-exporters-1-billion-richer?srnd=premium-europe (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 101. Kissane, Carolyn. *Saudi Arabia's Go-It-Alone Gamble*. 31 March 2020. https://thehill.com/opinion/energy-environment/490348-saudi-arabias-go-it-alone-gamble (accessed September 14, 2020).
- 102. Korsunskaya, Darya, and Olesya Astakhova. Exclusive: Russia's Sechin Raises Putin End **OPEC** Deal. February 2019. Pressure on to 8 https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oil-opec-russia-rosneft-exclusive/exclusive-russiassechin-raises-pressure-on-putin-to-end-opec-deal-idUSKCN1PX1R7 (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 103. Kottasova, Ivana. *Putin Blames the West for Russia's Misery*. 18 December 2014. https://money.cnn.com/2014/12/18/news/economy/russia-putin-economy/index.html (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 104. Krauss, Clifford. U.S. Oil Prices Fall Below \$80 a Barrel. 3 November 2014. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/11/04/business/energy-environment/us-oil-prices-fallbelow-80-a-barrel.html (accessed June 17, 2020).
- Kuo, Lily, and Dominic Rushe. *China Confirms 'Phase One' Trade Deal with US*.
 December 2019. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2019/dec/13/china-confirms-phase-one-trade-deal-us-tariffs (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 106. Ladislaw, Sarah. "The End of OPEC or a New Beginning?" *CSIS.* 30 March 2020. https://www.csis.org/analysis/end-opec-or-new-beginning (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 107. Lange, Jason, and Dan Burns. U.S. Factory Sector in Deepest Slump in More than 10 Years. 3 January 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-economy-pmiidUSKBN1Z21JF (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 108. Lawler, Alex, Amena Bakr, and Dmitry Zhdannikov. *Inside OPEC Room, Naimi Declares Price War on U.S. Shale Oil.* 28 November 2014. https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-opec-meeting-idUKKCN0JB0M420141128 (accessed June 16, 2020).

- 109. Letwin, William. *Law and Economic Policy in America*. New York: The University of Chicago Press, 1965.
- Liautaud, Alexa. *The Senate-Approved Saudi Arms Deal is a Disaster for Yemen*.
 June 2017. https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/a3j84k/the-senate-approved-saudiarms-deal-is-a-disaster-for-yemen (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 111. Mauldin, William, Chao Deng, and Vivian Salama. U.S. and China Move Forward on Trade. 12 October 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-strikes-upbeat-notes-on-trade-talks-11570804097 (accessed June 24, 2020).
- 112. McDonnell, Tim. *The World is Running out of Space to Keep Oil. Where Will It Go?* 29 April 2020. https://qz.com/1847924/with-prices-this-low-where-can-you-store-a-barrel-of-oil/ (accessed June 26, 2020).
- McGuinness, Damien. Nord Stream 2: Why Germany May Pull Plug on Russian Pipeline. 9 September 2020. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-54070046 (accessed September 10, 2020).
- 114. Meredith, Sam. Goldman Questions the Future and Purpose of OPEC+ ahead of a Critical Meeting. 24 November 2020. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/11/24/oil-goldmanquestions-the-future-of-opec-ahead-of-a-critical-meeting.html#close (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 115. —. Oil Tanker Attacks in the Strait of Hormuz Requires an "International Response," US Envoy to Iran Says. 22 June 2019. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/06/22/oil-tanker-attacks-in-the-strait-of-hormuz-requires-an-international-response-us-envoy-to-iran-says.html (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 116. —. Oil TankerAttacks in the Strait of Hormuz Requires an . n.d. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/06/22/oil-tanker-attacks-in-the-strait-of-hormuz-requires-an-international-response-us-envoy-to-iran-says.html.
- 117. —. OPEC+ Fails to Agree on Massive Supply Cut, Sending Crude Prices to 2017 Lows. 6 March 2020. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/06/opec-meeting-coronavirusweighs-on-oil-demand-as-oil-prices-fall.html (accessed June 25, 2020).
- 118. Saudi Arabia Says 'No Room Whatsoever' for Noncompliance over OPEC+ Production Cuts. 8 June 2020. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/06/08/oil-prices-saudi-arabiasays-no-room-whatsoever-for-opec-non-compliance.html (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 119. Meredith, Sam, Patti Domm, and Tom DiChristopher. OPEC Ministers Agree to Raise Oil Production but Don't Say by How Much. 22 June 2018. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/06/22/opec-ministers-strike-deal-on-oil-productionlevels.html (accessed June 27, 2020).
- 120. Ministry of Energy of the Russian Federation. "Energy Strategy of Russia 2030." *Institute of Energy Strategy*. 2010. http://www.energystrategy.ru/projects/docs/ES-2030_(Eng).pdf (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 121. Mishra, lBimal Kumar, et al. "COVID-19 Created Chaos Across the Globe: Three Novel Quarantine Epidemic Models." *ScienceDirect.* 25 May 2020.

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0960077920303271 (accessed August 30, 2020).

- 122. Mitrany, David. *Hocknell*, 2001: 45.
- 123. North, Douglass. "Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance." 1990: 3.
- 124. NS Energy. *The World's Most Used Energy Sources*. 18 December 2015. https://www.nsenergybusiness.com/news/newsthe-worlds-most-used-energy-sources-4757903/ (accessed August 18, 2020).
- 125. OECD. Evaluating the Initial Impact of COVID-19 Containment Measures on Economic Activity. 10 June 2020. Evaluating the initial impact of COVID-19 containment measures on economic activity (accessed August 29, 2020).
- 126. Olearchyk, Roman. *Chevron Pulls Out of Shale Gas Project in Ukraine*. 15 December 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/76b41d9c-847e-11e4-ba4f-00144feabdc0 (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 127. OPEC. *Brief History*. n.d. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/about_us/24.htm (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 128. —. *Declaration of Cooperation*. December 2016. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/publications/4580.htm (accessed June 17, 2020).
- 129. —. *Member Countries.* n.d. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/about_us/25.htm (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 130. —. "OPEC Annual Statistical Bulletin." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries. 2017. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/ASB 2017_13062017.pdf (accessed June 17, 2020).
- 131. —. *OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, August 2019.* 16 August 2019. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/MO MR%20August%202019.pdf (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 132. —. *OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, January 2019.* 17 January 2019. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/MO MR%20January%202019.pdf (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 133. —. "OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, January 2020." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries. 15 January 2020. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/images/content/publications/OPEC_ MOMR_January_2020.pdf (accessed June 24, 2020).
- 134. —. "OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, June 2020." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries. 17 June 2020. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/publications/338.htm (accessed June 26, 2020).

- 135. —. "OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, March 2019." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries. 14 March 2019. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/MO MR%20March%202019.pdf) (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 136. —. "OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, May 2020." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries. 13 May 2020. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/OPE C_MOMR_May_2020.pdf (accessed June 25, 2020).
- 137. —. "OPEC Monthly Oil Market Report, October 2019." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries. 10 October 2019. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/opec_momr_october_2019_archive.pdf (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 138. —. *OPEC Share of World Crude Reserves*, 2018. n.d. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/data_graphs/330.htm (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 139. —. "OPEC Statute." Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC).
 3 11 2020.
 https://www.opec.org/opec_web/static_files_project/media/downloads/publications/OPE
 C_Statute.pdf (accessed June 16, 2020).
- 140. —. *The 7th OPEC and non-OPEC Ministerial Meeting concludes.* 6 December 2019. https://www.opec.org/opec_web/en/press_room/5797.htm (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 141. Osterath, Brigitte. *What ever happened with Europe's fracking boom?* 20 July 2015. https://www.dw.com/en/what-ever-happened-with-europes-fracking-boom/a-18589660 (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 142. O'Sullivan, Meghan L. *Oil Markets Provide a Glimpse of the Post-Pandemic Future*. 7 April 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2020-04-07/what-will-the-world-look-like-after-covid-19-watch-oil-markets (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 143. Pacific Council on International Policy. *Crisis in Yemen: Iran and Saudi Arabia's Proxy Conflict.* 26 July 2017. https://www.pacificcouncil.org/activities/crisis-yemen-iranand-saudi-arabia's-proxy-conflict (accessed September 11, 2020).
- 144. Paraskova, Tsvetana. *Can Russia's Arctic Oil Boom Survive U.S. Sanctions?* 12 November 2019b. https://oilprice.com/Energy/Crude-Oil/Can-Russias-Arctic-Oil-Boom-Survive-US-Sanctions.html (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 145. —. Saudi Arabia's Newest Strategy To Send Oil Prices Higher. 18 August 2019. https://oilprice.com/Energy/Crude-Oil/Saudi-Arabias-Newest-Strategy-To-Send-Oil-Prices-Higher.html (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 146. —. *The Arctic Is Russia's Key To LNG Dominance*. 28 October 2019a. https://oilprice.com/Latest-Energy-News/World-News/The-Arctic-Is-Russias-Key-To-LNG-Dominance.html (accessed September 3, 2020).

- 147. Peker, Emre, and Georgi Kantchev. *Russia, Ukraine Agree to Gas Flows to EU, as U.S. Sanctions Hit Pipeline Project.* 21 December 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/russia-ukraine-agree-to-gas-flows-to-eu-as-u-s-sanctions-hit-pipeline-project-11576940348 (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 148. Petroff, Alanna. *What's the Perfect Price for Oil?* 27 January 2019.
- 149. Pettersen, Trude. *Russia Loses \$600 Billion on Sanctions and Low Oil Prices.* 5 February 2016. https://thebarentsobserver.com/ru/node/414 (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 150. Pospieszna, Paulina, Joanna Skrzypczyńska, and Beata Stępień. "Hitting Two Birds with One Stone: How Russian Countersanctions Intertwined Political and Economic Goals." *Cambridge University Press.* April 2020. https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/ps-political-science-and-politics/article/hittingtwo-birds-with-one-stone-how-russian-countersanctions-intertwined-political-andeconomic-goals/BA266EB8A9A755C0C941B48CBDA3B4F5 (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 151. Prince, Todd. *Oil War And Peace: A Russian-Saudi Standoff Is Over -- At What Cost To The Kremlin?* 15 April 2020. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-saudi-standoff-oil-war-peace-kremlin-cost/30557642.html (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 152. Prothero, Mitch. European Officials Expect Biden to Pressure Merkel into Killing Her Prized ey gas pipeline project from Russia. 25 November 2020. https://www.businessinsider.com/biden-could-pressure-merkel-kill-nord-stream-2-russiapipeline-2020-11 (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 153. Psaledakis, Daphne, and Humeyra Pamuk. U.S. Blacklists Second Unit of Russia's Rosneft Over Venezuela Oil. 12 March 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-venezuela-sanctions-idUSKBN20Z33Z (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 154. Puri-Mirza, Amna. *Breakeven Oil Price Saudi Arabia 2000-2020 by Account.* 26 August 2020. https://www.statista.com/statistics/1106014/saudi-arabia-breakeven-oilprice-by-account/ (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 155. Rapoza, Kenneth. *Here's What Exxon 'Lost' From Russia Sanctions*. 27 February 2015. https://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2015/02/27/heres-what-exxons-lost-from-russia-sanctions/#3e40e5257ff2 (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 156. Razzouk, Nayla, Grant Smith, Natalia Kniazhevich, and Golnar Motevalli. *OPEC+ Talks Collapse, Blowing Hole in Russia-Saudi Alliance.* 6 March 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-06/opec-fails-to-reach-deal-as-russiarefuses-deeper-oil-cuts (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 157. Re, Gregg. Steep New US, China Tariffs Go Into Effect, as Companies Warn of Higher Consumer Prices. 1 September 2019. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/steep-new-us-china-tariffs-go-into-effect-as-companies-warn-of-higher-consumer-prices (accessed June 21, 2020).

- 158. Reid, David. *Saudi Aramco Reveals Attack Damage at Oil Production Plants.* 20 September 2019. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/09/20/oil-drone-attack-damage-revealed-at-saudi-aramco-facility.html (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 159. Rogin, Josh. *Biden Calls for End to U.S. Support for Saudi War in Yemen.* 1 May 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/05/01/biden-calls-end-us-support-saudi-war-yemen/ (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 160. Rozhnov, Konstantin. "IEA Softens 2020 Oil Demand Drop Forecast Again." *Argus Media.* 16 June 2020. https://www.argusmedia.com/en/news/2114709-iea-softens-2020-oil-demand-drop-forecast-again (accessed June 24, 2020).
- 161. Saadi, Dania. Saudi Arabia's 'Realistic' 2020 Budget Assumes Lower Oil Price than 2019: Economists. 10 December 2019. https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/121019-saudi-arabias-realistic-2020-budget-assumes-lower-oil-price-than-2019-economists (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 162. SAGE Journals. "World Oil Reserves 1948-2001: Annual Statistics and Analysis." *ENERGY EXPLORATION & EXPLOITATION: SAGE Journals*, 2001: 261-265.
- 163. Salameh, Mamdouh. "Impact of U.S. Shale Oil Revolution on the Global Oil Market, the Price of Oil & Peak Oil." *International Association for Energy Economics*. n.d. https://www.iaee.org/en/publications/newsletterdl.aspx?id=202 (accessed June 17, 2020).
- 164. Sampson, Anthony. *The Seven Sisters*. New York: Viking Press, 1975.
- 165. Sanger, David E. *Obama Strikes Back at Russia for Election Hacking*. 29 December 2016. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/29/us/politics/russia-election-hacking-sanctions.html (accessed September 7, 2020).
- 166. Sertin, Carla. Global Oil Demand to Hit 25-year Low in April, IEA says. 20 April 2020. https://www.oilandgasmiddleeast.com/drilling-production/36559-global-oildemand-to-hit-25-year-low-in-april-iea-says (accessed September 2, 2020).
- 167. Sevastopulo, Demetri, and James Politi. *Biden Warns Russia will be Punished for Election Meddling*. 18 September 2020. https://www.ft.com/content/09aff9cb-2315-438c-b283-1271264a1f2a (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 168. Shaffer, Brenda. *Why OPEC is Dead.* 4 March 2015. https://www.cnbc.com/2015/03/04/why-opec-is-dead--commentary.html (accessed August 30, 2020).
- Smith, Grant, Angelina Rascouet, and Wael Mahdi. OPEC Won't Cut Production to Stop Oil's Slump. 5 December 2016. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-12-04/opec-maintains-crude-production-as-group-defers-output-target-ihryzilb (accessed June 18, 2020).
- 170. Soldatkin, Vladimir, Rania El Gamal, and Alex Lawler. *OPEC, non-OPEC Agree First Global Oil Pact Since* 2001. 10 December 2016.

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-opec-meeting/opec-non-opec-agree-first-global-oil-pact-since-2001-idUSKBN13Z0J8 (accessed June 17, 2020).

- 171. Spectrum Sports, Inc. v. McQuillan, 506 U.S. 447 (1993). 25 October 1993. https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/506/447/ (accessed September 14, 2020).
- 172. Statista. "Growth of the Global Gross Domestic Product (GDP) from 2009 to 2021." *Statista*. 2020. https://www.statista.com/statistics/273951/growth-of-the-global-gross-domestic-product-gdp/ (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 173. —. *Monthly Crude Oil Price Average for Brent 2019-2020.* 2020. https://www.statista.com/statistics/262861/uk-brent-crude-oil-monthly-price-development/ (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 174. Swanson, Ana. *Trump Reaches 'Phase 1' Deal With China and Delays Planned Tariffs.* 11 December 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/11/business/economy/us-china-trade-deal.html (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 175. Talley, Ian, Michael C. Bender, and Kejal Vyas. U.S. Imposes Sanctions on Venezuela's Oil Industry. 28 January 2019. U.S. Imposes Sanctions on Venezuela's Oil Industry (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 176. Tan, Joanna. *Trum Says US Will Impose 5% Tariff on All Mexican Imports from June 10.* 30 May 2019. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/31/trump-says-us-will-impose-5percent-tariff-on-all-mexican-imports-from-june-10.html (accessed June 20, 2020).
- 177. The Editors of Encyclopaedia Britannica. *Cold War.* 3 September 2020. https://www.britannica.com/event/Cold-War (accessed September 5, 2020).
- 178. The Guardian. Saudi Arabia Boosts Crude Oil Production to Highest Level on Record. 8 April 2015. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/apr/08/saudi-arabia-boosts-crude-oil-production-to-highest-level-on-record (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 179. The Shipowners' Club. U.S. Sanctions Imposed on Nord Stream 2 and Turkstream Pipelines. 14 January 2020. https://www.shipownersclub.com/u-s-sanctions-imposed-on-nord-stream-2-and-turkstream-pipelines/ (accessed September 7, 2020).
- 180. The United States Department of Justice. *Competition and Monopoly: Single-Firm Conduct Under Section 2 of the Sherman Act.* n.d. https://www.justice.gov/atr/competition-and-monopoly-single-firm-conduct-undersection-2-sherman-act-chapter-1#N_56_ (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 181. The White House. *President Donald J. Trump Is Unleashing American Energy Dominance.* 14 May 2019. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-unleashing-american-energy-dominance/ (accessed September 13, 2020).
- 182. The World Bank. "Darkening Prospects: Global Economy to Slow to 2.9 percent in 2019 as Trade, Investment Weaken." *The World Bank.* 8 January 2019. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2019/01/08/darkening-prospectsglobal-economy-to-slow-to-29-percent-in-2019-as-trade-investment-weaken (accessed June 20, 2020).

- 183. —. Most Commodity Prices to Drop in 2020 As Coronavirus Depresses Demand and Disrupts Supply. 23 April 2020. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/pressrelease/2020/04/23/most-commodity-prices-to-drop-in-2020-as-coronavirus-depressesdemand-and-disrupts-supply (accessed August 30, 2020).
- 184. Topf, Andrew. *Did The Saudis And The US Collude In Dropping Oil Prices*? 23 December 2014. https://oilprice.com/Energy/Oil-Prices/Did-The-Saudis-And-The-US-Collude-In-Dropping-Oil-Prices.amp.html/ (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 185. Trading Economics. *Brent Crude Oil.* n.d. https://tradingeconomics.com/commodity/brent-crude-oil (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 186. —. *Russia Crude Oil Production*. 2020. https://tradingeconomics.com/russia/crude-oil-production (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 187. —. *Russia Foreign Exchange Reserves*. 2020. https://tradingeconomics.com/russia/foreign-exchange-reserves (accessed September 8, 2020).
- 188. —. United States Fed Funds Rate. 2020. https://tradingeconomics.com/united-states/interest-rate (accessed June 19, 2020).
- 189. Treadgold, Tim. Opec Is Not Dead Yet, But It Has Lost Control Of The Oil Market. 2 July 2019. https://www.forbes.com/sites/timtreadgold/2019/07/02/opec-is-notdead-yet-but-it-has-lost-control-of-the-oil-market/?sh=727a8bba5fa2 (accessed December 24, 2020).
- 190. Tsegoev, Vladimir. "Decisive measures Need to be Made": OPEC+ Countries Agreed on Conditions for Reducing Oil Production. 11 April 2020. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/736405-neft-opek-dobycha (accessed June 27, 2020).
- 191. A Barrel of Intrigue: How the last OPEC Meeting in 2019 Can Affect Oil Prices. 4 December 2019. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/693712-neft-opek-zasedanie (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 192. —. Barrel of Take-Off: What Caused the Rse in Oil Prices in 2017. 21 December 2017. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/463084-neft-ceny-2017 (accessed June 17, 2020).
- 193. —. Blocked Barrel: How US Sanctions Against Venezuela Can Affect Oil Prices.
 29 January 2019. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/597650-ssha-venesuela-sankciineft (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 194. —. Commodity Lobby: Oil Price Exceeded 76 USD per Barrel for the First Time in a Month and a Half. 24 August 2018. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/548156neft-rost-avgust-brent (accessed June 10, 2020).
- 195. Declined Degree: What is the Reason for the Decline in Oil Prices. 9 June 2018. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/521520-neft-ceny-opec-dobytcha (accessed June 18, 2020).

- 196. —. *High Expectations: How Saudi Aramco's Listing on the Stock Exchange Can Affect Oil Prices.* 8 November 2019. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/684664-saudiaramco-neft (accessed June 21, 2020).
- 197. —. *Technical Break: Why Oil Prices are Falling After Record Growth.* 7 February 2018. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/478167-neft-cena-ssha-opec (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 198. *Two-year Minimum: Why the Decline in Oil Prices in July was a Record since* 2016. 1 August 2018. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/541549-neft-ceny-rekordsnizhenie (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 199. Tsegoev, Vladimir, and Aksiniya Maiuchaya. *Risks and Mistakes: 2017 Results in the Global Economy.* 25 December 2017. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/464189-ekonomika-mir-itogi-2017 (accessed June 19, 2020).
- 200. Tsegoev, Vladimir, and Vladislav Ivanov. "In Favor of Rising Prices": OPEC+ Member Countries Decided to Additionally Reduce Oil Production from January 1, 2020.
 6 December 2019. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/694620-neft-opek-saudi-aramco (accessed June 23, 2020).
- 201. —. Challenges and Solutions: What Happened to the Global Economy in 2019.
 23 December 2019. https://russian.rt.com/business/article/699538-ekonomika-mir-itogi-2019 (accessed June 24, 2020).
- 202. U.S. Congress. H.R.3364 Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act. 8 February 2017. https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3364 (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 203. U.S. Department of State. U.S. Relations With Saudi Arabia. 26 November 2019. https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-saudi-arabia/ (accessed September 10, 2020).
- 204. U.S. Department of the Interior. *Natural Resources Revenue Data*. n.d. https://revenuedata.doi.gov/how-revenue-works/ownership/#Natural-resource-ownership (accessed September 12, 2020).
- 205. U.S. Department of the Treasury. *Announcement Of Additional Treasury Sanctions On Russian Government Officials And Entities.* 28 April 2014. https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl2369.aspx (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 206. U.S.-Russia Relations. U.S.-Russia Relations: Quest for Stability. n.d. https://usrussiarelations.org/2/timeline/after-the-fall/155 (accessed September 3, 2020).
- 207. Ulrichsen, Kristian Coates. *Why Is Qatar Leaving OPEC*? 10 December 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/10/opinion/qatar-leaving-opec-saudi-arabia-blockade-failure.html (accessed September 1, 2020).
- 208. Umbach, Frank. *The energy dimensions of Russia's annexation of Crimea*. 27 May 2014. https://www.nato.int/docu/review/articles/2014/05/27/the-energy-dimensionsof-russias-annexation-of-crimea/index.html (accessed September 1, 2020).

- 209. Verleger, Philip K. "Putin's Goal: Bankrupt the U.S. Shale Industry." *The International Economy*, 2020: 5.
- Verrastro, Frank A., and Guy Caruso. *The Arab Oil Embargo 40 Years Later*.
 16 October 2013. https://www.csis.org/analysis/arab-oil-embargo%E2%80%9440-years-later (accessed September 4, 2020).
- Wallace, Cameron. WTI Crude Price Goes Negative for the First Time in History.
 April 2020. https://www.worldoil.com/news/2020/4/20/wti-crude-price-goes-negative-for-the-first-time-in-history (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 212. Watkins, Simon. *The Real Reason Russia Joined OPEC+*. 23 June 2020. https://oilprice.com/Energy/Energy-General/The-Real-Reason-Russia-Joined-OPEC.html (accessed September 9, 2020).
- 213. Watson Law Firm. *Important Information About Mineral Rights in Texas.* n.d. https://www.watsonlawyers.com/oil-gas-attorneys-in-bryan-texas/important-information-about-mineral-rights-in-texas/ (accessed September 12, 2020).
- Wintour, Patrick. Saudi King's Visit to Russia Heralds Shift in Global Power Structures. 5 October 2017. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/05/saudirussia-visit-putin-oil-middle-east (accessed September 11, 2020).
- 215. WSJ. "OPEC Agrees to Limit Output Through the End of 2018." *WSJ Brief.* 30 November 2017. OPEC Agrees to Limit Output Through the End of 2018 (accessed June 19, 2020).
- 216. Yao, Kevin, and Gabriel Crossley. China's GDP Growth Grinds to Near 30-year Low as Tariffs Hit PKevin Yao, Gabriel Crossleyroduction. 18 October 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-economy-gdp/chinas-gdp-growth-grinds-tonear-30-year-low-as-tariffs-hit-production-idUSKBN1WX05A (accessed June 23, 2020).
- Zengerle, Patricia, and Stephen Kalin. U.S. Imposes Anctions for Khashoggi Killing, Saudis Seek Death Penalty. 15 November 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-khashoggi-idUSKCN1NK2VB (accessed September 12, 2020).
- Zhdannikov, Dmitry. *Russia's Sechin Accuses U.S. of Using Energy as Political Weapon.* 6 June 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-forum-sechin-usa/rosneft-ceo-accuses-us-of-using-energy-as-a-political-weapon-idUSKCN1T70V0 (accessed September 7, 2020).
- 219. Zhdannikov, Dmitry, and Simon Webb. *Explainer: Attack on Saudi leaves world without spare oil capacity*. 16 September 2019. (https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oil-opec-capacity-explainer/explainer-attack-on-saudi-leaves-world-without-spare-oil-capacity-idUSKBN1W00V9 (accessed June 17, 2020).

APPENDIX 1. NON-EXCLUSIVE LICENSE

A non-exclusive license for reproduction and for granting public access to the graduation thesis

I _____ Armand Fazullin _____ (author's name)

1. Give Tallinn University of Technology a permission (non-exclusive license) to use free of charge my creation

The Impact of COVID-19 on the Future of OPEC____

(title of the graduation thesis)

supervised by_____

Javad Keypour (name of the supervisor)

- 1.1. to reproduce with the purpose of keeping and publishing electronically, including for the purpose of supplementing the digital collection of TUT library until the copyright expires;
- 1.2. to make available to the public through the web environment of Tallinn University of Technology, including through the digital collection of TUT library until the copyright expires.
- 2. I am aware that the author will also retain the rights provided in Section 1.
- 3. I confirm that by granting the non-exclusive license no infringement is committed to the third persons' intellectual property rights or to the rights arising from the personal data protection act and other legislation.

¹ The non-exclusive licence is not valid during the access restriction period with the exception of the right of the university to reproduce the graduation thesis only for the purposes of preservation.